Prospectus Supplement (To Prospectus dated October 11, 2019)

# 8,250,000 Shares BRIGHTSPIRE CAPITAL

# **BrightSpire Capital, Inc.**

**Class A Common Stock** 

The selling stockholder named in this prospectus supplement is offering 8,250,000 shares of our Class A common stock ("common stock"). We will not receive any proceeds from the sale of our common stock by the selling stockholder.

Our common stock is listed on the New York Stock Exchange (the "NYSE") under the symbol "BRSP." On August 10, 2021, the last sale price of our common stock as reported on the NYSE was \$9.42 per share.

We have elected to qualify as a real estate investment trust ("REIT") for U.S. federal income tax purposes. Shares of our common stock are subject to limitations on ownership and transfer that are primarily intended to assist us in maintaining our qualification as a REIT. Our charter contains certain restrictions relating to the ownership and transfer of our common stock, including, subject to certain exceptions, a 9.8% limit, in value or by number of shares, whichever is more restrictive, on the ownership of outstanding shares of our common stock and a 9.8% limit, in value, on the ownership of shares of our outstanding capital stock. See "Restrictions on Ownership and Transfer" in the accompanying prospectus.

Investing in our common stock involves risks. See "<u>Risk Factors</u>" beginning on page S-13 of this prospectus supplement and in our other filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement or the accompanying prospectus to read about factors you should consider before buying shares of our common stock.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or passed upon the adequacy or accuracy of this prospectus supplement or the accompanying prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

	Per Share	Total
Public offering price	\$ 9.00	\$ 74,250,000
Underwriting discount	\$ 0.3825	\$ 3,155,625
Proceeds, before expenses, to the selling stockholder	\$ 8.6175	\$ 71,094,375

The selling stockholder named in this prospectus supplement has granted the underwriters the option to purchase up to an additional 1,237,500 shares of our common stock at the public offering price, less underwriting discounts, for 30 days after the date of this prospectus supplement.

The underwriters expect to deliver the shares against payment therefor on or about August 13, 2021.

Joint Book-Running Managers

**BofA Securities** 

J.P. Morgan

**Deutsche Bank Securities** 

Co-Manager

**Raymond James** 

The date of this prospectus supplement is August 10, 2021.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

# **Prospectus Supplement**

S-2
S-4
S-13
S-14
S-15
S-16
S-20
S-21
S-22
S-22

# Prospectus

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS	1
WHERE TO FIND ADDITIONAL INFORMATION	2
INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN INFORMATION BY REFERENCE	3
FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	4
<u>OUR COMPANY</u>	5
<u>RISK FACTORS</u>	7
<u>USE OF PROCEEDS</u>	8
DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK	9
CERTAIN PROVISIONS OF MARYLAND LAW AND OF OUR CHARTER AND OUR BYLAWS	11
RESTRICTIONS ON OWNERSHIP AND TRANSFER	17
<u>SELLING STOCKHOLDERS</u>	20
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION	22
LEGAL MATTERS	25
EXPERTS	26

None of us, the selling stockholder or the underwriters have authorized anyone to provide you with additional or different information from that contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus or in any free writing prospectus we may authorize to be delivered to you. The selling stockholder and the underwriters are offering to sell, and seeking offers to buy, our shares of common stock only in jurisdictions where offers and sales thereof are permitted. You should assume that the information appearing in this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus or in any free writing prospectus we may authorize to be delivered to you is accurate only as of their respective dates or on the date or dates which are specified in such documents, and that any information in documents that we have incorporated by reference is accurate only as of the date of such document incorporated by reference. Our business, financial condition, liquidity, results of operations and prospects may have changed since those dates.

i

# **Table of Contents**

This document is in two parts. The first part is this prospectus supplement, which describes the terms of this offering of common stock and also adds to and updates information contained in the accompanying prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus. The second part, the accompanying prospectus dated October 11, 2019, including the documents incorporated by reference therein, provides more general information. Generally, when we refer to this prospectus, we are referring to both parts of this document combined. To the extent there is a conflict between the information contained in this prospectus supplement, on the one hand, and the information contained in the accompanying prospectus or in any document incorporated by reference that was filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC"), before the date of this prospectus supplement, on the other hand, you should rely on the information in this prospectus supplement. If any statement in one of these documents is inconsistent with a statement in another document having a later date (for example, a document incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement or in the accompanying prospectus), the statement in the document having the later date modifies or supersedes the earlier statement.

Except where the context requires otherwise, references in this prospectus supplement and in the accompanying prospectus to "BrightSpire," "we," "our," "us" and the "company" refer to BrightSpire Capital, Inc., a Maryland corporation, together with its consolidated subsidiaries, including BrightSpire Capital Operating Company, LLC (our "Operating Partnership"), unless the context otherwise requires. References to our "common stock" refer to our Class A common stock, \$0.01 par value per share.

# FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus, the documents incorporated by reference herein and other statements and information publicly disseminated by us, may contain forward-looking statements within the meaning of the federal securities laws. Forward-looking statements relate to expectations, beliefs, projections, future plans and strategies, anticipated events or trends and similar expressions concerning matters that are not historical facts. In some cases, you can identify forward-looking statements by the use of forward-looking terminology such as "may," "will," "should," "expects," "intends," "plans," "anticipates," "believes," "estimates," "predicts," or "potential" or the negative of these words and phrases or similar words or phrases which are predictions of or indicate future events or trends and which do not relate solely to historical matters. Forward-looking statements involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties, assumptions and contingencies, many of which are beyond our control, and may cause actual results to differ significantly from those expressed in any forward-looking statement.

Currently, one of the most significant factors that could cause actual outcomes to differ materially from our forward-looking statements is the adverse effect of the current pandemic of the novel coronavirus, or COVID-19, on the financial condition, results of operations, cash flows and performance of the Company, its borrowers and tenants, the real estate market and the global economy and financial markets. The extent to which the COVID-19 pandemic impacts us, our borrowers and our tenants will depend on future developments, which are highly uncertain and cannot be predicted with confidence, including the scope, severity and duration of the pandemic, the actions taken to contain the pandemic or mitigate its impact, the availability and acceptance of effective vaccines, and the direct and indirect economic effects of the pandemic and containment measures, among others.

Among others, the following uncertainties and other factors could cause actual results to differ from those set forth in the forward-looking statements:

- operating costs and business disruption may be greater than expected;
- the COVID-19 pandemic, measures intended to prevent its spread and government actions to mitigate its economic impact have had and may continue to have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations and financial condition;
- we depend on borrowers and tenants for a substantial portion of our revenue and, accordingly, our revenue and our ability to make distributions to stockholders will be dependent upon the success and economic viability of such borrowers and tenants;
- deterioration in the performance of the properties securing our investments (including depletion of interest and other reserves or payment-in-kind concessions in lieu of current interest payment obligations) that may cause deterioration in the performance of our investments and, potentially, principal losses to us (including, but not limited to, the Los Angeles mixed-use development loan, other hospitality loans and Dublin development financings);
- the fair value of our investments may be subject to uncertainties or decrease;
- our ability to realize the anticipated benefits (included the expected cash expense savings) from the internalization of management following the termination of our relationship with our former external manager;
- the ability to realize substantial efficiencies as well as anticipated strategic and financial benefits, including, but not limited to expected returns on equity and/or yields on investments;
- adverse impacts on our corporate revolver, including covenant compliance and borrowing base capacity;
- adverse impacts on our liquidity, including margin calls on master repurchase facilities, debt service or lease payment defaults or deferrals, demands for protective advances and capital expenditures;

# **Table of Contents**

- our real estate investments are relatively illiquid and we may not be able to vary our portfolio in response to changes in economic and other conditions, which may result in losses to us;
- the timing of and ability to deploy available capital;
- whether we will achieve our anticipated Adjusted Distributable Earnings per share, or maintain or produce higher Adjusted Distributable Earnings per share in the near term or ever;
- our ability to execute commercial real estate collateralized loan obligations on a go-forward basis, including at a reduced cost of capital;
- the conditions to the completion of our pending co-invest portfolio sale may not be satisfied, or the approvals required for the transaction may not be obtained on the terms expected, on the anticipated schedule, or at all;
- we have not established a minimum distribution payment level, and we cannot assure you of our ability to pay or grow distributions in the future;
- the timing of and ability to complete repurchases of our stock;
- we are subject to risks associated with obtaining mortgage financing on our real estate, which could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of operations and our ability to make distributions to stockholders;
- the impact of legislative, regulatory and competitive changes and the actions of governmental authorities, and in particular those affecting the commercial real estate finance and mortgage industry or our business.

The foregoing list of factors is not exhaustive. We urge you to carefully review the disclosures we make concerning risks in the sections entitled "Risk Factors" in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2020 and the section entitled "Risk Factors" in our Form 10-Q for the quarters ended March 31, 2021 and June 30, 2021.

We caution investors not to unduly rely on any forward-looking statements. The forward-looking statements speak only as of the date of this prospectus supplement. We are under no duty to update any of these forward-looking statements after the date of this prospectus supplement, nor to conform prior statements to actual results or revised expectations, and we do not intend to do so.

# SUMMARY

This summary does not contain all of the information that you should consider before investing in shares of our common stock. You should read this entire prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference herein and therein carefully before making an investment decision, especially the risks discussed under "Risk Factors" and our financial statements and the related notes which are incorporated by reference herein, before you decide to invest in shares of our common stock. Unless indicated otherwise, the information in this prospectus supplement assumes no exercise by the underwriters of their option to purchase up to an additional 1,237,500 shares of our common stock from the selling stockholder.

# **BrightSpire Capital, Inc.**

We are an internally-managed commercial real estate ("CRE") credit real estate investment trust ("REIT") focused on originating, acquiring, financing and managing a diversified portfolio consisting primarily of CRE debt investments and net leased properties predominantly in the United States. CRE debt investments primarily consist of first mortgage loans, which we expect to be our primary investment strategy. Additionally, we may also selectively originate mezzanine loans and preferred equity investments, which may include profit participations. The mezzanine loans and preferred equity investments, which may include profit participations. The mezzanine loans and preferred equity investments on a net-lease basis, where such tenants generally will be responsible for property operating expenses such as insurance, utilities, maintenance capital expenditures and real estate taxes. We will continue to target net leased equity investments on a selective basis. Additionally, we currently have investments in CRE debt securities primarily consisting of commercial mortgage-backed securities ("CMBS") (including "B-pieces" of a CMBS securitization pool) or CRE collateralized loan obligations ("CLOS") (including the junior tranches collateralized by pools of CRE debt investments). We have continued to reduce our CMBS holdings since the second quarter of 2020, and have one CMBS security available for sale in addition to our "B-pieces" of a CMBS securitization pool at June 30, 2021.

We were organized in the state of Maryland on August 23, 2017 and maintain key offices in New York, New York and Los Angeles, California. We elected to be taxed as a REIT under the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, beginning with our taxable year ended December 31, 2018. We conduct all our activities and hold substantially all our assets and liabilities through our Operating Partnership. At June 30, 2021, we owned 97.7% of the Operating Partnership, as its sole managing member. The remaining 2.3% is owned as noncontrolling interests.

Our principal executive offices are located at 590 Madison Avenue, 33<sup>rd</sup> Floor, New York, New York 10022 and our telephone number is (212) 547-2631.

## **Recent Developments**

#### Internalization of Management

On April 30, 2021, we completed the internalization of the management and operating functions and terminated our relationship with CLNC Manager, LLC (the "Manager"), a subsidiary of DigitalBridge Group, Inc. (formerly known as Colony Capital, Inc.) in accordance with that termination agreement dated April 4, 2021 between the Company, the Operating Partnership, the Manager and Colony Capital Investment Advisors, LLC (the "Termination Agreement," and the transactions contemplated thereunder, the "Internalization"). In connection with the Internalization, we paid the Manager a one-time termination fee of \$102.3 million. As a result of the Internalization, we no longer pay management or incentive fees to the Manager for any post-closing period and we have assumed general and administrative expenses directly.

Due to the Internalization, we expect to achieve cash expense savings of \$16.0 million per year, or approximately \$0.12 per share as calculated based on shares of common stock outstanding (including common stock that may be issued upon exchange of OP Units) as of June 30, 2021. Further, in connection with the Internalization, certain affiliates of ours and the Manager entered into a transition services agreement to facilitate an orderly internalization transition of the management of our operations and, pursuant to which we have provided affiliates of the Manager with certain limited transition services.

### **Other Significant Developments**

On June 24, 2021, we changed our name from Colony Credit Real Estate, Inc. to BrightSpire Capital, Inc. We also changed our principal place of business and corporate headquarters from Los Angeles to New York City. We continue to be publicly traded on the New York Stock Exchange. However, concurrent with our name change, we changed our ticker symbol to BRSP.

During the three months ended June 30, 2021 and through August 4, 2021, significant developments affecting our business and results of operations of our portfolio included the following:

#### Capital Resources

- During the second quarter of 2021, we amended our revolving credit facility to permit the Internalization and reduced the minimum tangible net worth covenant, increased our ability to make restricted payments such as dividends and stock buybacks and removed material restrictions on new investments, subject to covenant compliance, increased the maximum amount available for borrowing to 100% of the borrowing base value and reduced the aggregate amount of lender commitments from \$450 million to \$300 million.
- During the second quarter of 2021, we amended our six Master Repurchase Facilities to permit the Internalization and reduce the minimum tangible net worth covenants consistent with that in the revolving credit facility, along with extending the maturity date on five Master Repurchase Facilities;
- In July 2021, we executed a securitization transaction through wholly-owned subsidiaries, BRSP 2021-FL1, Ltd. and BRSP 20201-FL1, LLC which resulted in the sale of \$800 million of investment grade notes. The securitization reflects an advance rate of 83.75% at a weighted cost of funds of LIBOR plus 1.49% (before transaction expenses).
- Declared and paid a second quarter \$0.14 per share dividend on July 15, 2021.
- In July 2021, our board of directors declared a third quarter dividend of \$0.16 per share, payable on October 15, 2021 to stockholders of record as of September 30, 2021.
- As of August 2, 2021, we had approximately \$381 million of liquidity, consisting of \$221 million cash on hand and \$160 million available on our revolving credit facility.

#### Our Portfolio

- During the second quarter of 2021, we funded 14 senior mortgage loans with a total commitment of \$402.1 million. The average initial funded amount was \$26.6 million and a weighted average spread of 3.34% plus LIBOR. Subsequent to June 30, 2021, we funded 11 senior mortgage loans with a total commitment of \$327.4 million. The average initial funded amount was \$23.0 million and a weighted average spread of 3.26% plus LIBOR. Substantially all funded loans during these periods were comprised of cash flowing multifamily properties.
- During the second quarter of 2021, we sold our retained investments in the subordinate tranches of one securitization trust for \$28.7 million in total proceeds. In connection with the sale, we recognized a

realized loss of \$19.5 million for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021. Additionally, we also recognized unrealized gains of \$19.5 million and \$28.2 million for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021, respectively. We deconsolidated the securitization trust with gross assets and liabilities of approximately \$830.9 million and \$802.2 million, respectively.

- During the second quarter of 2021, we classified one hotel with a carrying value of \$27.6 million as held for sale.
- On July 19, 2021, we reached an agreement to sell five co-investment assets to managed vehicles of Fortress Investment Group LLC, for gross proceeds of \$223 million. Upon closing of the transaction, which is subject to customary closing conditions, third-party consents and purchase price adjustments, we anticipate recognizing a total net realized loss of approximately \$4.6 million, net of selling costs.

## Pipeline & Originations

- Since September 30, 2020 through August 2, 2021, we have closed on, or committed to fund, 50 loans totaling over \$1.5 billion of committed capital and \$1.4 billion of initial funding. The average loan size is \$30 million with a weighted average spread of LIBOR plus 3.41%, and an initial term of three years. 100% of the loans are floating rate and 79% are acquisition financings. 82% of the collateral for these loans are multifamily assets and 18% are office properties. As calculated based on total committed loan amount, 58% of the collateral is located in the Southwest, 27% in the West, 12% in the Southeast and 3% in the Northeast.
- Since September 30, 2020, we have evaluated approximately 1,247, or \$59 billion of, potential investments, underwrote approximately 271, or \$11 billion of, potential investments and closed on, or committed to fund, 50 investments for approximately \$1.5 billion of total committed capital.

#### Other Financial Information

Below is a reconciliation of our GAAP net book value to our undepreciated book value as of June 30, 2021 and as of March 31, 2021 (in thousands, except per share data):

	As o	f June 30, 2021	As of	March 31, 2021
GAAP net book value (excluding noncontrolling interests in investments entities)	\$	1,560,311	\$	1,592,886
Accumulated depreciation and amortization <sup>(1)</sup>		121,254		113,538
Undepreciated book value	\$	1,681,565	\$	1,706,424
GAAP net book value per share (excluding noncontrolling interests in investments entities)	\$	11.75	\$	11.98
Accumulated depreciation and amortization per share <sup>(1)</sup>		0.91		0.86
Undepreciated book value per share	\$	12.66	\$	12.84
Total common shares and OP units outstanding		132,835		132,925

(1) Represents net accumulated depreciation and amortization on real estate investments, including related intangible assets and liabilities.

We present pro rata ("at share" or "at BRSP share") financial information, which is not, and is not intended to be, a presentation in accordance with U.S. GAAP. We compute pro rata financial information by applying its economic interest to each financial statement line item on an investment-by-investment basis. Similarly, noncontrolling interests' ("NCI") share of assets, liabilities, profits and losses was computed by applying noncontrolling interests' economic interest to each financial statement line item. We provide pro rata financial information because it may assist investors and analysts in estimating our economic interest in its investments. However, pro rata financial information as an analytical tool has limitations. Other companies may not calculate their pro rata information in the same methodology, and accordingly, our pro rata information may not be comparable to other companies' pro rata information. As such, the pro rata financial information should not be considered in isolation or as a substitute for our financial statements as reported under U.S. GAAP, but may be used as a supplement to financial information as reported under U.S. GAAP.

		As of June 30, 2021		
	Consolidated	NCI(1)	At BRSP Share(2)	
Assets	<b>* •</b> • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	<b>* - - - - - - - - - -</b>	<b>*</b> • • • • • • •	
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 210,182	\$ 3,961	\$ 206,221	
Restricted cash	81,837	720	81,117	
Loans and preferred equity held for investment, net	2,810,783		2,810,783	
Real estate securities, available for sale, at fair value Real estate, net	4,045 811,966	 183,179	4,045 628,787	
Investments in unconsolidated ventures	313,424	179,681	133,743	
Receivables, net	110,698	8,454	102,244	
Deferred leasing costs and intangible assets, net	70,419	23,496	46,923	
Assets held for sale	27,615	23,490	27,615	
Other assets	88,699	(193)	88,892	
Mortgage loans held in securitization trusts, at fair value(3)	912,115	872,605	39,51	
Total assets	\$ 5,441,783	\$1,271,904	\$ 4,169,879	
	\$ 5,441,705	ψ1,271,304	\$ 4,105,075	
Liabilities	\$ 836.234	\$	<b>\$</b> 836.234	
Securitization bonds payable, net Mortgage and other notes payable, net	\$ 836,234 764,522	\$	\$ 836,234 609,138	
Credit facilities	1,002,789	155,304	1,002,789	
Accrued and other liabilities	84,939	15,775	69,164	
Intangible liabilities, net	6,934	760	6,174	
Escrow deposits payable	67,472	/00	67,472	
Dividends payable	18,597		18,59	
Mortgage obligations issued by securitization trusts, at fair value <sup>(3)</sup>	872,605	872,605		
Total liabilities	\$ 3,654,092	\$1,044,524	\$ 2,609,568	
Equity	\$ 3,004,032	φ <u>1</u> ,0 <del>11</del> ,021	φ 2,005,500	
Common Stock Class A	\$ 1,298	\$ —	\$ 1,298	
Additional paid-in capital	2,851,916	Ψ	2,851,910	
Retained earnings	(1,377,412)		(1,377,412	
Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss)	48,812	_	48,812	
Total stockholders' equity	1,524,614		1,524,614	
Noncontrolling interests in investment entities	227,380	227,380		
Noncontrolling interests in the Operating Partnership	35,697		35,69	
Total equity	\$ 1,787,691	\$ 227,380	\$ 1,560,31	
Total liabilities and equity	\$ 5,441,783	\$1,271,904	\$ 4,169,879	
Total common shares and OP units outstanding	132,835	132,835	132,83	
-				
GAAP net book value per share	\$ 13.46	\$ 1.71	\$ 11.75	
Accumulated depreciation and amortization	142,623	21,369	121,254	
Undepreciated book value of total assets	\$ 5,584,406	1,293,273	\$ 4,291,133	

- Represents interests in assets held by third party partners. (1)
- (2)
- Represents the proportionate share attributed to us based on our ownership percentage by asset. Reflects the net impact of securitization assets and related obligations which are consolidated for accounting purposes. (3)

Below is a summary of our consolidated assets and liabilities as of March 31, 2021, including portions attributable to noncontrolling interests (in thousands, except per share data):

	As	As of March 31, 2021		
	Consolidated	NCI(1)	At BRSP Share(2)	
Assets				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 430,312		\$ 429,536	
Restricted cash	58,031	3,929	54,102	
Loans and preferred equity held for investment, net	2,575,517	—	2,575,517	
Real estate securities, available for sale, at fair value	4,137	—	4,137	
Real estate, net	844,470	188,052	656,418	
Investments in unconsolidated ventures	355,907	193,196	162,711	
Receivables, net	39,195	10,995	28,200	
Deferred leasing costs and intangible assets, net	73,544	24,397	49,147	
Other assets	58,096	(176)	58,272	
Mortgage loans held in securitization trusts, at fair value <sup>(3)</sup>	1,742,141	1,673,969	68,172	
Total assets	\$ 6,181,350	\$2,095,138	\$ 4,086,212	
Liabilities				
Securitization bonds payable, net	\$ 835,688	\$ —	\$ 835,688	
Mortgage and other notes payable, net	773,709	158,410	615,299	
Credit facilities	787,923	—	787,923	
Due to related party	9,454	—	9,454	
Accrued and other liabilities	203,545	19,135	184,410	
Intangible liabilities, net	7,404	811	6,593	
Escrow deposits payable	40,664	_	40,664	
Dividends payable	13,295		13,295	
Mortgage obligations issued by securitization trusts, at fair value(3)	1,673,969	1,673,969		
Total liabilities	\$ 4,345,651	\$1,852,325	\$ 2,493,326	
Equity				
Common Stock Class A	\$ 1,298	\$ —	\$ 1,298	
Additional paid-in capital	2,847,485	—	2,847,485	
Retained earnings	(1,339,526)	—	(1,339,526)	
Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss)	46,846		46,846	
Total stockholders' equity	1,556,103	—	1,556,103	
Noncontrolling interests in investment entities	242,813	242,813	—	
Noncontrolling interests in the Operating Partnership	36,783		36,783	
Total equity	\$ 1,835,699	\$ 242,813	\$ 1,592,886	
Total liabilities and equity	\$ 6,181,350	\$2,095,138	\$ 4,086,212	
Total common shares and OP units outstanding	132,925	132,925	132,925	
GAAP net book value per share	\$ 13.81	\$ 1.83	\$ 11.98	
Accumulated depreciation and amortization	133,551	20,013	113,538	
Undepreciated book value of total assets	\$ 6,314,901	2,115,151	\$ 4,199,750	

- (1) Represents interests in assets held by third party partners.
- (2) Represents the proportionate share attributed to us based on our ownership percentage by asset.
- (3) Reflects the net impact of securitization assets and related obligations which are consolidated for accounting purposes.

In addition, the following table below presents a reconciliation of net income (loss) attributable to our common stockholders to Distributable Earnings attributable to our common stockholders and noncontrolling interest of the Operating Partnership and of Distributable Earnings (Loss) attributable to our common stockholders and noncontrolling interest of the Operating Partnership to Adjusted Distributable Earnings (Loss) attributable to our common stockholders and noncontrolling interest of the Operating Partnership to Adjusted Distributable Earnings (Loss) attributable to our common stockholders and noncontrolling interest of the Operating Partnership (in thousands, except per share data):

Adjustments: (437) (1,   Non-cash equity compensation expense 5,443 4,   Transaction costs 150 109,   Depreciation and amortization 9,801 9,   Net unrealized loss (gain): 0 9,   Other unrealized gain on investments (23,310) (8,   CECL reserves 1,201 3,   Gains on sale of real estate and preferred equity  (9,   Adjustments related to non-controlling interests (192) (192)   Distributable Earnings (Loss) attributable to BrightSpire Capital, Inc. common stockholders and noncontrolling interest of the Operating Partnership (27,064) 13,   Distributable Earnings (Loss) per share(1) \$ (0.20) \$ (0.20) \$ (0.20)   Weighted average number of common shares and OP units(1) 132,788 132,788 132,	2,314) 1,953) 4,262 9,171 9,758 3,372)
Net loss attributable to noncontrolling interest of the Operating Partnership(437)(1,Non-cash equity compensation expense5,4434,Transaction costs150109,Depreciation and amortization9,8019,Net unrealized loss (gain):9,8019,Other unrealized gain on investments(23,310)(8,CECL reserves1,2013,Gains on sale of real estate and preferred equity(9,Adjustments related to non-controlling interests(192)(192)Distributable Earnings (Loss) attributable to BrightSpire Capital, Inc. common stockholders and noncontrolling interest of the Operating Partnership(27,064)13,Distributable Earnings (Loss) per share(1)\$ (0.20)\$ (0.20)Weighted average number of common shares and OP units(1)132,788132,788132,Three Months Ended	4,262 9,171 9,758 3,372)
Non-cash equity compensation expense5,4434,Transaction costs150109,Depreciation and amortization9,8019,Net unrealized loss (gain):9,8019,Other unrealized gain on investments(23,310)(8,CECL reserves1,2013,Gains on sale of real estate and preferred equity—(9,Adjustments related to non-controlling interests(192)(192)Distributable Earnings (Loss) attributable to BrightSpire Capital, Inc. common stockholders and noncontrolling interest of the Operating Partnership(27,064)13,Distributable Earnings (Loss) per share(1)\$ (0.20)\$ (0.20)\$ (0.20)Weighted average number of common shares and OP units(1)132,788132,Three Months EndedThree Months EndedThree Months EndedThree Months Ended	4,262 9,171 9,758 3,372)
Transaction costs150109,Depreciation and amortization9,8019,Net unrealized loss (gain):9,8019,Other unrealized gain on investments(23,310)(8,CECL reserves1,2013,Gains on sale of real estate and preferred equity—(9,Adjustments related to non-controlling interests(192)(192)Distributable Earnings (Loss) attributable to BrightSpire Capital, Inc. common stockholders and noncontrolling interest of the Operating Partnership(27,064)13,Distributable Earnings (Loss) per share(1)\$ (0.20)\$ (0.20)\$ (0.20)Weighted average number of common shares and OP units(1)132,788132,788132,788	9,171 9,758 3,372)
Depreciation and amortization 9,801 9, Net unrealized loss (gain): Other unrealized gain on investments (23,310) (8, CECL reserves 1,201 3, Gains on sale of real estate and preferred equity — (9, Adjustments related to non-controlling interests (192) (( Distributable Earnings (Loss) attributable to BrightSpire Capital, Inc. common stockholders and noncontrolling interest of the Operating Partnership (27,064) 13, Distributable Earnings (Loss) per share <sup>(1)</sup> \$ (0.20) \$ (0, Weighted average number of common shares and OP units <sup>(1)</sup> 132,788 132, Three Months Ended Three Months Ended	9,758 3,372)
Net unrealized loss (gain): (23,310) (8,   Other unrealized gain on investments (23,310) (8,   CECL reserves 1,201 3,   Gains on sale of real estate and preferred equity  (9,   Adjustments related to non-controlling interests (192) (192)   Distributable Earnings (Loss) attributable to BrightSpire Capital, Inc. common stockholders and noncontrolling interest of the Operating Partnership (27,064) 13,   Distributable Earnings (Loss) per share(1) \$ (0.20) \$ (0.20) \$ (0.20)   Weighted average number of common shares and OP units(1) 132,788 132,788 132,788	3,372)
Other unrealized gain on investments(23,310)(8,CECL reserves1,2013,Gains on sale of real estate and preferred equity(9,Adjustments related to non-controlling interests(192)(1Distributable Earnings (Loss) attributable to BrightSpire Capital, Inc. common stockholders and noncontrolling interest of the Operating Partnership(27,064)13,Distributable Earnings (Loss) per share(1)\$ (0.20)\$ (0.20)Weighted average number of common shares and OP units(1)132,788132,Three Months Ended	
CECL reserves1,2013,Gains on sale of real estate and preferred equity—(9,Adjustments related to non-controlling interests(192)(192)Distributable Earnings (Loss) attributable to BrightSpire Capital, Inc. common stockholders and noncontrolling interest of the Operating Partnership(27,064)13,Distributable Earnings (Loss) per share(1)\$ (0.20)\$ (0.20)Weighted average number of common shares and OP units(1)132,788132,Three Months EndedThree Months EndedThree Months Ended	
Gains on sale of real estate and preferred equity — (9,   Adjustments related to non-controlling interests (192) (192)   Distributable Earnings (Loss) attributable to BrightSpire Capital, Inc. common stockholders and noncontrolling interest of the Operating Partnership (27,064) 13,   Distributable Earnings (Loss) per share(1) \$ (0.20) \$ (0.20)   Weighted average number of common shares and OP units(1) 132,788 132,788 132,788	) 005
Adjustments related to non-controlling interests (192) (   Distributable Earnings (Loss) attributable to BrightSpire Capital, Inc. common stockholders and noncontrolling interest of the Operating Partnership (27,064) 13,   Distributable Earnings (Loss) per share(1) \$ (0.20) \$ (0.20) \$ (0.20)   Weighted average number of common shares and OP units(1) 132,788 132,788 132,788	3,225
Distributable Earnings (Loss) attributable to BrightSpire Capital, Inc. common   stockholders and noncontrolling interest of the Operating Partnership (27,064)   Distributable Earnings (Loss) per share(1) \$ (0.20)   Weighted average number of common shares and OP units(1) 132,788   Three Months Ended Three Months Ended	9,782)
stockholders and noncontrolling interest of the Operating Partnership (27,064) 13,   Distributable Earnings (Loss) per share(1) \$ (0.20) \$ (0.20)   Weighted average number of common shares and OP units(1) 132,788 132,   Three Months Ended Three Months Ended Three Months Ended	(175)
Distributable Earnings (Loss) per share(1) \$ (0.20) \$ (0.20)   Weighted average number of common shares and OP units(1) 132,788 132,   Three Months Ended Three Months Ended Three Months Ended	
Weighted average number of common shares and OP units(1) 132,788 132,   Three Months Ended Three Months Ended Three Months Ended	3,820
Three Months Ended Three Months E	0.10
	2,857
June 30, 2021March 31, 202	
Distributable Earnings (Loss) attributable to BrightSpire Capital, Inc. common	
	3,820
Adjustments:	
5	4,295
Realized loss (gain) on CRE debt securities sales22,075	(131)
Adjusted Distributable Earnings attributable to BrightSpire Capital, Inc. common	
stockholders and noncontrolling interest of the Operating Partnership \$ 27,050 \$ 17,	7,984
Adjusted Distributable Earnings per share(1)(2)\$0.20\$0.20	0.14
Weighted average number of common shares and OP units(1)132,788132,	

- (1) We calculate Distributable Earnings (Loss) and Adjusted Distributable Earnings per share, which are non-GAAP financial measures, based on a weighted average number of common stock shares and OP Units (held by members other than the Company or its subsidiaries). For the three months ended June 30, 2021 and the three months ended March 31, 2021, the weighted average number of common stock shares and OP Units was approximately 132.8 million, including approximately 3.1 million OP Units.
- (2) Adjusted Distributable Earnings excludes realized gains and losses on sales and fair value adjustments.

We present Distributable Earnings, which is a non-GAAP supplemental financial measure of our performance. We believe that Distributable Earnings provides meaningful information to consider in addition to our net income and cash flow from operating activities determined in accordance with U.S. GAAP, and this metric is a useful indicator for investors in evaluating and comparing our operating performance to our peers and our ability to pay dividends. We elected to be taxed as a REIT under the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, beginning with our taxable year ended December 31, 2018. As a REIT, we are required to distribute substantially all of our taxable income and we believe that dividends are one of the principal reasons investors incredit or commercial mortgage REITs such as our company. Over time, Distributable Earnings has been a useful indicator of our dividends per share and we consider that measure in determining the dividend, if any, to be paid. This supplemental financial measure also helps us to evaluate our performance excluding the effects of certain transactions and U.S. GAAP adjustments that we believe are not necessarily indicative of our current portfolio and operations.

We define Distributable Earnings as U.S. GAAP net income (loss) attributable to our common stockholders (or, without duplication, the owners of the common equity of our direct subsidiaries, such as our OP) and excluding (i) non-cash equity compensation expense, (ii) the expenses incurred in connection with our formation or other strategic transactions, (iii) the incentive fee, (iv) acquisition costs from successful acquisitions, (v) gains or losses from sales of real estate property and impairment write-downs of depreciable real estate, including unconsolidated joint ventures and preferred equity investments, (vi) CECL reserves determined by probability of default/loss given default model, (vii) depreciation and amortization, (viii) any unrealized gains or losses or other similar non-cash items that are included in net income for the current quarter, regardless of whether such items are included in other comprehensive income or loss, or in net income, (ix) one-time events pursuant to changes in U.S. GAAP and (x) certain material non-cash income or expense items that in the judgment of management should not be included in Distributable Earnings. For clauses (ix) and (x), such exclusions shall only be applied after approval by a majority of our independent directors. Distributable Earnings include provision for loan losses when realized. Loan losses are realized when such amounts are deemed nonrecoverable at the time the loan is repaid, or if the underlying asset is sold following foreclosure, or if we determine that it is probable that all amounts due will not be collected; realized loan losses to be included in Distributable Earnings is the difference between the cash received, or expected to be received, and the book value of the asset.

We define Adjusted Distributable Earnings as Distributable Earnings excluding (i) realized gains and losses on asset sales, (ii) fair value adjustments or unrealized gains or losses, (iii) realized provision for loan losses and (iv) one-time gains or losses that in the judgement of management should not be included in Adjusted Distributable Earnings. We believe Adjusted Distributable Earnings is a useful indicator for investors to further evaluate and compare our operating performance to our peers and our ability to pay dividends, net of the impact of any gains or losses on assets sales or fair value adjustments, as described above.

Distributable Earnings and Adjustable Distributable Earnings do not represent net income or cash generated from operating activities and should not be considered as an alternative to U.S. GAAP net income or an indication of our cash flows from operating activities determined in accordance with U.S. GAAP, a measure of our liquidity, or an indication of funds available to fund our cash needs. In addition, our methodology for calculating Distributable Earnings and Adjustable Distributable Earnings may differ from methodologies employed by other companies to calculate the same or similar non-GAAP supplemental financial measures, and accordingly, our reported Distributable Earnings and Adjustable Distributable Earnings and Adjustable Earnings and Adjustable Distributable Earnings and Adjustable Earnings and Adjustable Distributable Earnings reported by other companies.

	The Offering
The following is a brief summary of certai "Description of Capital Stock" in the accompar	in terms of this offering. For a more complete description of the terms of our common stock, see
Shares of common stock offered by the selling stockholder	8,250,000 shares of common stock (9,487,500 shares if the underwriters exercise in full their option to purchase additional shares)
Shares of common stock outstanding immediately upon completion of this offering	129,759,132 shares of common stock
Use of Proceeds	We will not receive any of the proceeds from the sale of shares of our common stock by the selling stockholder.
Risk Factors	Investing in our common stock involves risks. See "Risk Factors" and other information included or incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement and accompanying prospectus for a discussion of factors that you should carefully consider before you decide to purchase shares of our common stock.
Restrictions on Ownership and Transfer	Our charter contains restrictions on the ownership and transfer of our common stock that are intended to assist us in complying with the requirements for qualification as a REIT. Among other things, our charter provides that, no person, including entities, may acquire or hold, directly or indirectly, in excess of 9.8% in value or in number of shares (whichever is more restrictive), of the outstanding shares of our common stock. See "Restrictions on Ownership and Transfer" in the accompanying prospectus.
NYSE Symbol	BRSP
	erwise indicated, the number of shares of common stock outstanding and the other information of common stock issuable upon exchange of 3,075,623 OP Units or common stock issuable upon

based thereon does not reflect 3,075,623 settlement of outstanding equity awards.

# **RISK FACTORS**

Investing in our common stock involves risks. You should carefully consider the risks and uncertainties described in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2020 and in our Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q for the quarters ended March 31, 2021 and June 30, 2021, which are incorporated by reference herein. You should also carefully consider the other information contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement and in the accompanying prospectus before acquiring any shares of our common stock. These risks could materially affect our business, results of operations or financial condition and cause the value of our common stock to decline. You could lose all or part of your investment.

E

# **USE OF PROCEEDS**

We will not receive any proceeds from the sale of shares of our common stock by the selling stockholder.

# SELLING STOCKHOLDER

The selling stockholder, DigitalBridge Operating Company, LLC is offering 8,250,000 shares of our common stock (9,487,500 shares if the underwriters exercise in full their option to purchase additional shares from the selling stockholder). We will not receive any proceeds from the sale of shares of our common stock by the selling stockholder in this offering. The shares of common stock being offered by the selling stockholder were acquired by the selling stockholder in connection with the closing of our combination transactions on January 31, 2018. The table below sets forth the name of the selling stockholder and certain information as of the date of this prospectus supplement. The percentage of shares of common stock beneficially owned before and after this offering is based on 129,759,132 shares of common stock outstanding as of August 6, 2021. Beneficial ownership is determined in accordance with the rules of the SEC.

The mailing address of the selling stockholder is c/o DigitalBridge Group, Inc., Attn: Ronald M. Sanders, 750 Park of Commerce Drive, Suite 210, Boca Raton, Florida 33487.

For further information regarding material relationships and transactions between us and the selling stockholder, see the "Certain Relationships and Related Transactions" section of our definitive proxy statement on Schedule 14A that was filed with the SEC on March 24, 2021, and is incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement.

Name of Selling Stockholder	Number of Shares of Common Stock Beneficially Owned Prior to Offering	% of Outstanding Shares of Common Stock Beneficially Owned Prior to Offering	Number of Shares of Common Stock Offered Hereby(2)	Number of Shares of Common Stock Beneficially Owned After Offering(2)	% of Outstanding Shares of Common Stock Beneficially Owned After the Offering (Assuming Underwriters' Option is Not Exercised)	% of Outstanding Shares of Common Stock Beneficially Owned After Offering (Assuming Underwriters' Option is Exercised)
DigitalBridge Operating						
Company, LLC(1)	48,015,490	37.0%	9,487,500	38,527,990	30.6%	29.7%

(1) DigitalBridge Operating Company, LLC ("DBRG OP") is the operating company of DigitalBridge Group, Inc. (f/k/a Colony Capital, Inc.), a NYSE publicly traded company. Amount includes 461,422 shares of common stock held by NRF Holdco, LLC and 79,001 shares of common stock held by CLNC Manager, LLC and 3,075,623 OP Units held by NRF Red REIT Corp. Each of NRF Holdco, LLC, CLNC Manager, LLC and NRF Red REIT Corp. are wholly-owned subsidiaries of DBRG OP.

(2) Assumes the sale of 1,237,500 shares of common stock by the selling stockholder upon exercise of the underwriters' option to purchase additional shares from the selling stockholder in full.

# UNDERWRITING

BofA Securities, Inc. and J.P. Morgan Securities LLC are acting as representatives of each of the underwriters named below. Subject to the terms and conditions set forth in an underwriting agreement among us, the selling stockholder and the underwriters, the selling stockholder has agreed to sell to the underwriters, and each of the underwriters has agreed, severally and not jointly, to purchase from the selling stockholder, the number of shares of common stock set forth opposite its name below.

<u>Underwriter</u>	Number of Shares
BofA Securities, Inc.	3,856,875.
J.P. Morgan Securities LLC	2,846,250
Deutsche Bank Securities, Inc.	1,113,750
Raymond James & Associates, Inc.	433,125
Total	8,250,000

Subject to the terms and conditions set forth in the underwriting agreement, the underwriters have agreed, severally and not jointly, to purchase all of the shares of our common stock sold under the underwriting agreement if any of these shares are purchased. If an underwriter defaults, the underwriting agreement provides that the purchase commitments of the nondefaulting underwriters may be increased or the underwriting agreement may be terminated.

We and the selling stockholder have agreed to indemnify the underwriters against certain liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act, or to contribute to payments the underwriters may be required to make in respect of those liabilities.

The underwriters are offering the shares of our common stock, subject to prior sale, when, as and if issued to and accepted by them, subject to approval of legal matters by their counsel, including the validity of the shares, and other conditions contained in the underwriting agreement, such as the receipt by the underwriters of officer's certificates and legal opinions. The underwriters reserve the right to withdraw, cancel or modify offers to the public and to reject orders in whole or in part.

#### **Commissions and Discounts**

The representatives have advised us and the selling stockholder that the underwriters propose initially to offer the shares of our common stock to the public at the public offering price set forth on the cover page of this prospectus and to dealers at that price less a concession not in excess of \$0.2295 per share. After the initial offering, the public offering price, concession or any other term of the offering may be changed.

The following table shows the public offering price, underwriting discount and proceeds before expenses to the selling stockholder. The information assumes either no exercise or full exercise by the underwriters of their option to purchase additional shares of our common stock.

	Per		
	Share	Without Option	With Option
Public offering price	\$ 9.00	\$ 74,250,000	\$ 85,387,500
Underwriting discount	\$ 0.3825	\$ 3,155,625	\$ 3,628,969
Proceeds, before expenses, to the selling stockholder	\$ 8.6175	\$ 71,094,375	\$ 81,758,531

The expenses of the offering, not including the underwriting discount, are estimated at \$350,000 and are payable by us.

# **Option to Purchase Additional Shares**

The selling stockholder has granted an option to the underwriters, exercisable for 30 days after the date of this prospectus, to purchase up to 1,237,500 additional shares of our common stock at the public offering price, less the underwriting discount. If the underwriters exercise this option, each will be obligated, subject to conditions contained in the underwriting agreement, to purchase a number of additional shares of our common stock proportionate to that underwriter's initial amount reflected in the above table.

# No Sales of Similar Securities

We, our executive officers and directors and the selling stockholder have agreed not to sell or transfer any common stock or securities convertible into, exchangeable for, exercisable for, or repayable with common stock, for 60 days after the date of this prospectus without first obtaining the written consent of BofA Securities, Inc. Specifically, we and these other persons have agreed, with certain limited exceptions, not to directly or indirectly:

- offer, pledge, sell or contract to sell any common stock,
- sell any option or contract to purchase any common stock,
- purchase any option or contract to sell any common stock,
- grant any option, right or warrant to purchase of any common stock, or any securities convertible into or exercisable or exchangeable for common stock,
- transfer or otherwise dispose of any common stock,
- request or demand that we file a registration statement related to the common stock, or
- enter into any swap or other agreement or any transaction that transfers, in whole or in part, the economic consequence of ownership of any common stock whether any such swap or transaction is to be settled by delivery of shares or other securities, in cash or otherwise.

This lock-up provision applies to common stock and to securities convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for or repayable with common stock. It also applies to common stock owned now or acquired later by the person executing the agreement or for which the person executing the agreement later acquires the power of disposition.

## New York Stock Exchange Listing

The shares of our common stock are listed on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol "BRSP."

#### **Price Stabilization, Short Positions**

Until the distribution of the shares of our common stock is completed, SEC rules may limit underwriters and selling group members from bidding for and purchasing our common stock. However, the representatives may engage in transactions that stabilize the price of the common stock, such as bids or purchases to peg, fix or maintain that price.

In connection with the offering, the underwriters may purchase and sell our common stock in the open market. These transactions may include short sales, purchases on the open market to cover positions created by short sales and stabilizing transactions. Short sales involve the sale by the underwriters of a greater number of shares than they are required to purchase in the offering. "Covered" short sales are sales made in an amount not greater than the underwriters' option to purchase additional shares described above. The underwriters may close out any covered short position by either exercising their option to purchase additional shares or purchasing shares in the open market. In determining the source of shares to close out the covered short position, the underwriters will consider, among other things, the price of shares available for purchase in the open market as compared to

the price at which they may purchase shares through the option granted to them. "Naked" short sales are sales in excess of such option. The underwriters must close out any naked short position by purchasing shares in the open market. A naked short position is more likely to be created if the underwriters are concerned that there may be downward pressure on the price of our common stock in the open market after pricing that could adversely affect investors who purchase in the offering. Stabilizing transactions consist of various bids for or purchases of shares of our common stock made by the underwriters in the open market prior to the completion of the offering.

Similar to other purchase transactions, the underwriters' purchases to cover the syndicate short sales may have the effect of raising or maintaining the market price of our common stock or preventing or retarding a decline in the market price of our common stock. As a result, the price of our common stock may be higher than the price that might otherwise exist in the open market. The underwriters may conduct these transactions on the New York Stock Exchange, in the over-the-counter market or otherwise.

Neither we nor any of the underwriters make any representation or prediction as to the direction or magnitude of any effect that the transactions described above may have on the price of our common stock. In addition, neither we nor any of the underwriters make any representation that the representatives will engage in these transactions or that these transactions, once commenced, will not be discontinued without notice.

#### **Electronic Distribution**

In connection with the offering, certain of the underwriters or securities dealers may distribute prospectuses by electronic means, such as e-mail.

#### **Other Relationships**

Some of the underwriters and their affiliates have engaged in, and may in the future engage in, investment banking and other commercial dealings in the ordinary course of business with us or our affiliates. They have received, or may in the future receive, customary fees and commissions for these transactions.

In addition, in the ordinary course of their business activities, the underwriters and their affiliates may make or hold a broad array of investments and actively trade debt and equity securities (or related derivative securities) and financial instruments (including bank loans) for their own account and for the accounts of their customers. Such investments and securities activities may involve securities and/or instruments of ours or our affiliates. If the underwriters or their affiliates have a lending relationship with us, certain of those underwriters or their affiliates routinely hedge, and certain other of those underwriters or their affiliates may hedge, their credit exposure to us consistent with their customary risk management policies. Typically, the underwriters and their affiliates would hedge such exposure by entering into transactions which consist of either the purchase of credit default swaps or the creation of short positions in our securities or the securities of our affiliates, including potentially the shares of common stock offered hereby. Any such credit default swaps or short positions could adversely affect future trading prices of the shares of common stock offered hereby. The underwriters and their affiliates may also make investment recommendations and/or publish or express independent research views in respect of such securities or financial instruments and may hold, or recommend to clients that they acquire, long and/or short positions in such securities and instruments.

#### Notice to Prospective Investors in Australia

No placement document, prospectus, product disclosure statement or other disclosure document has been lodged with the Australian Securities and Investments Commission ("ASIC"), in relation to the offering. This prospectus supplement does not constitute a prospectus, product disclosure statement or other disclosure document under the Corporations Act 2001 (the "Corporations Act"), and does not purport to include the information required for a prospectus, product disclosure statement or other disclosure document under the Corporations Act.

Any offer in Australia of shares of our common stock may only be made to persons (the "Exempt Investors") who are "sophisticated investors" (within the meaning of section 708(8) of the Corporations Act), "professional investors" (within the meaning of section 708(11) of the Corporations Act) or otherwise pursuant to one or more exemptions contained in section 708 of the Corporations Act so that it is lawful to offer shares of our common stock without disclosure to investors under Chapter 6D of the Corporations Act.

The shares of our common stock applied for by Exempt Investors in Australia must not be offered for sale in Australia in the period of 12 months after the date of allotment under the offering, except in circumstances where disclosure to investors under Chapter 6D of the Corporations Act would not be required pursuant to an exemption under section 708 of the Corporations Act or otherwise or where the offer is pursuant to a disclosure document which complies with Chapter 6D of the Corporations Act. Any person acquiring shares of our common stock must observe such Australian on-sale restrictions.

This prospectus supplement contains general information only and does not take account of the investment objectives, financial situation or particular needs of any particular person. It does not contain any securities recommendations or financial product advice. Before making an investment decision, investors need to consider whether the information in this prospectus supplement is appropriate to their needs, objectives and circumstances, and, if necessary, seek expert advice on those matters.

#### Notice to Prospective Investors in the Dubai International Financial Centre

This prospectus supplement relates to an Exempt Offer in accordance with the Offered Securities Rules of the Dubai Financial Services Authority ("DFSA"). This prospectus supplement is intended for distribution only to persons of a type specified in the Offered Securities Rules of the DFSA. It must not be delivered to, or relied on by, any other person. The DFSA has no responsibility for reviewing or verifying any documents in connection with Exempt Offers. The DFSA has not approved this prospectus nor taken steps to verify the information set forth herein and has no responsibility for the prospectus supplement. The shares of our common stock to which this prospectus supplement relates may be illiquid and/or subject to restrictions on their resale. Prospective purchasers of the shares of our common stock offered should conduct their own due diligence on the shares of our common stock. If you do not understand the contents of this prospectus supplement you should consult an authorized financial advisor.

#### Notice to Prospective Investors in Hong Kong

The shares of our common stock have not been offered or sold and will not be offered or sold in Hong Kong, by means of any document, other than (a) to "professional investors" as defined in the Securities and Futures Ordinance (Cap. 571) of Hong Kong and any rules made under that Ordinance; or (b) in other circumstances which do not result in the document being a "prospectus" as defined in the Companies Ordinance (Cap. 32) of Hong Kong or which do not constitute an offer to the public within the meaning of that Ordinance. No advertisement, invitation or document relating to the shares of our common stock has been or may be issued or has been or may be in the possession of any person for the purposes of issue, whether in Hong Kong or elsewhere, which is directed at, or the contents of which are likely to be accessed or read by, the public of Hong Kong (except if permitted to do so under the securities laws of Hong Kong) other than with respect to the shares of our common stock which are or are intended to be disposed of only to persons outside Hong Kong or only to "professional investors" as defined in the Securities and Futures Ordinance and any rules made under that Ordinance.

S-19

# WHERE TO FIND MORE INFORMATION

We have filed with the SEC a "shelf" registration statement on Form S-3, including exhibits, schedules and amendments filed with the registration statement, of which this prospectus supplement and accompanying prospectus are a part, under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, with respect to the securities that may be offered by this prospectus supplement. This prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus are a part of that registration statement, but do not contain all of the information in the registration statement. We have omitted parts of the registration statement in accordance with the rules and regulations of the SEC. For further information with respect to our company and the securities that may be offered by this prospectus, reference is made to the registration statement, including the exhibits and schedules to the registration statement. Statements contained in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus as to the contents of any contract or other document referred to in this prospectus supplement are not necessarily complete and, where that contract or other document has been filed as an exhibit to the registration statement, each statement in this prospectus supplement is qualified in all respects by the exhibit to which the reference relates.

We are subject to the informational requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and, in accordance therewith, we file annual, quarterly and current reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. Our SEC filings, including the registration statement, are available to you on the SEC's website (http://www.sec.gov), which contains reports, proxy and information statements, and other information regarding issuers that file electronically with the SEC. We maintain a website at *http://www.brightspire.com*. You should not consider information on our website to be part of this prospectus.

# INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN INFORMATION BY REFERENCE

SEC rules allow us to incorporate information into this prospectus supplement and accompanying prospectus by reference, which means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to another document filed separately with the SEC. The information incorporated by reference is deemed to be part of this prospectus supplement and accompanying prospectus, except to the extent superseded by information contained herein or by information contained in documents filed with or furnished to the SEC after the date of this prospectus supplement. This prospectus supplement incorporates by reference the documents set forth below that have been previously filed with the SEC:

- our Annual Report on Form 10-K for year ended December 31, 2020;
- the portions of the <u>Definitive Proxy Statement</u> on Schedule 14A filed with the SEC on March 24, 2021 incorporated by reference in the Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2020;
- our Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q for the fiscal quarters ended <u>March 31, 2021</u> and <u>June 30, 2021</u>;
- our Current Reports on Form 8-K filed on January 5, 2021, January 25, 2021, March 4, 2021, April 5, 2021, April 7, 2021, April 19, 2021, May 3, 2021, May 5, 2021 (with respect to Item 5.07 only), June 24, 2021 (other than Item 7.01 thereof) and July 26, 2021;
- the description of our common stock contained in our Registration Statement on Form 8-A filed with the SEC on January 31, 2018; and
- all other documents filed by us under sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act after the date of this prospectus supplement and before the termination of the offering to which this prospectus supplement relates (other than documents and information furnished and not filed in accordance with SEC rules, unless expressly stated otherwise therein).

We also incorporate by reference into this prospectus supplement additional documents that we may file with the SEC under Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act from the date of this prospectus supplement all of the securities to which this prospectus supplement relates have been sold or the offering is otherwise terminated. These documents may include, among others, Annual Reports on Form 10-K, Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q and Current Reports on Form 8-K, as well as proxy statements. We are not, however, incorporating any information furnished under either Item 2.02 or Item 7.01 of any Current Report on Form 8-K. You may obtain copies of any of these filings by contacting BrightSpire Capital, Inc., as described below, or through contacting the SEC or accessing its website as described above. Documents incorporated by reference are available without charge excluding all exhibits unless an exhibit has been specifically incorporated by reference into those documents, by requesting them in writing, by telephone or via the Internet at:

BrightSpire Capital, Inc. 590 Madison Avenue, 33rd Floor New York, New York 10022 Attn: General Counsel (212) 547-2631

Our reports and documents incorporated by reference herein may also be found in the "Shareholders" section of our website at *https://www.brightspire.com*. Our website and the information contained in it or connected to it shall not be deemed to be incorporated into this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus or the registration statement of which it forms a part.

### LEGAL MATTERS

Certain legal and tax matters will be passed upon for us by Hogan Lovells US LLP. Certain legal matters will be passed upon for the selling stockholder by Hogan Lovells US LLP. Certain legal matters will be passed upon for the underwriters by Morrison & Foerster LLP.

#### EXPERTS

The consolidated financial statements of BrightSpire Capital, Inc. (formerly Colony Credit Real Estate, Inc.) appearing in BrightSpire Capital, Inc.'s Annual Report (Form 10-K) for the year ended December 31, 2020, and the effectiveness of BrightSpire Capital, Inc.'s internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2020, have been audited by Ernst & Young LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, as set forth in their reports thereon included therein, and incorporated herein by reference. Such financial statements are, and audited financial statements to be included in subsequently filed documents will be, incorporated herein in reliance upon the reports of Ernst & Young LLP pertaining to such financial statements and the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting as of the respective dates (to the extent covered by consents filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission) given on the authority of such firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

PROSPECTUS

# 47,936,489 Shares of Class A Common Stock

# ColonyCredit REAL ESTATE

This prospectus relates to the offer and sale from time to time of up to 47,936,489 shares of Class A common stock, \$0.01 par value per share ("common stock"), of Colony Credit Real Estate, Inc. by the selling stockholders identified in this prospectus or in supplements to this prospectus, including up to 3,075,623 shares of common stock that we may issue to certain holders of common membership units in Credit RE Operating Company, LLC ("OP Units"), a Delaware limited liability company and subsidiary of Colony Credit Real Estate, Inc., and to any of their pledgees, donees, transferees or other successors in interest upon tender of OP Units for redemption. See "Selling Stockholders." This prospectus does not necessarily mean that the selling stockholders will offer or sell the common stock. We cannot predict when or in what amounts the selling stockholders may sell any of the common stock offered by this prospectus, whether or when any holders of OP Units will elect to redeem their OP Units or whether we will elect to satisfy any redemption of OP Units with cash or our common stock. The prices at which the selling stockholders may sell the common stock will be determined by the prevailing market price for the common stock or in negotiated transactions. We are not offering for sale any common stock in the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part. We will not receive any of the proceeds from sales of our common stock by the selling stockholders, but will incur expenses.

Our common stock is listed on the New York Stock Exchange (the "NYSE") under the symbol "CLNC". On October 10, 2019, the last reported sale price of our common stock on the NYSE was \$13.89 per share. Our principal executive offices are located at 515 S. Flower Street, 44<sup>th</sup> Floor, Los Angeles, California 90071, and our telephone number is (310) 282-8820.

Investing in our common stock involves risks. Before buying our securities, you should refer to the risk factors included in our periodic reports and in the other information that we file with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC"). You should carefully consider the risks described under "<u>Risk Factors</u>" beginning on page 7 of this prospectus, as well as the other information contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus and any prospectus supplement, before making a decision to invest in our securities.

Neither the SEC nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or passed upon the accuracy or adequacy of this prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The date of this prospectus is October 11, 2019.

E

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS	1
WHERE TO FIND ADDITIONAL INFORMATION	2
INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN INFORMATION BY REFERENCE	3
FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	4
OUR COMPANY	5
RISK FACTORS	7
USE OF PROCEEDS	8
DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK	9
CERTAIN PROVISIONS OF MARYLAND LAW AND OF OUR CHARTER AND OUR BYLAWS	11
RESTRICTIONS ON OWNERSHIP AND TRANSFER	17
SELLING STOCKHOLDERS	20
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION	22
LEGAL MATTERS	25
<u>EXPERTS</u>	26

i

# ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS

You should rely only on the information provided or incorporated by reference in this prospectus or any applicable prospectus supplement. You should rely only on the information provided or information to which we have referred you, including any information incorporated by reference in this prospectus or any applicable prospectus supplement. Neither we, nor the selling stockholders, have authorized anyone to provide you with different or additional information. Neither we, nor the selling stockholders, are making an offer to sell these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale of these securities is not permitted. You should not assume that the information appearing in this prospectus, any free writing prospectus and any applicable prospectus supplement prepared by us or the documents incorporated by reference herein or therein is accurate as of any date other than their respective dates. Our business, financial condition, liquidity, results of operations and prospects may have changed since those dates.

You should read carefully the entire prospectus and any applicable prospectus supplement, as well as the documents incorporated by reference in the prospectus and any applicable prospectus supplement, which we have referred you to in "Incorporation of Certain Information by Reference" on page 3 of this prospectus, before making an investment decision. Information incorporated by reference after the date of this prospectus may add, update or change information contained in this prospectus. Statements contained or deemed to be incorporated by reference in this prospectus or any applicable prospectus supplement as to the content of any contract or other document are not necessarily complete, and in each instance we refer you to the copy of the contract or other document filed as an exhibit to a document incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement, as applicable, each such statement being qualified in all respects by such reference. Any information in such subsequent filings and any applicable prospectus supplement that is inconsistent with this prospectus will supersede the information in this prospectus or any earlier prospectus supplement.

Except where the context suggests otherwise, the terms the "Company," "we," "us," and "our" refer to Colony Credit Real Estate, Inc., a Maryland corporation; "Colony Capital" refers to Colony Capital, Inc.; the "OP" and "Operating Partnership" refer to Credit RE Operating Company, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company and our operating company, and our "Manager" refers to CLNC Manager, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company of Colony Capital Operating Company, LLC ("CLNY OP").

# WHERE TO FIND ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

We have filed with the SEC a "shelf" registration statement on Form S-3, including exhibits, schedules and amendments filed with the registration statement, of which this prospectus is a part, under the Securities Act, with respect to the securities that may be offered by this prospectus. This prospectus is a part of that registration statement, but does not contain all of the information in the registration statement. We have omitted parts of the registration statement in accordance with the rules and regulations of the SEC. For further information with respect to our company and the securities that may be offered by this prospectus, reference is made to the registration statement, including the exhibits and schedules to the registration statement. Statements contained in this prospectus as to the contents of any contract or other document referred to in this prospectus are not necessarily complete and, where that contract or other document has been filed as an exhibit to the registration statement, each statement in this prospectus is qualified in all respects by the exhibit to which the reference relates.

We are subject to the informational requirements of the Exchange Act, and, in accordance therewith, we file annual, quarterly and current reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. Our SEC filings, including the registration statement, are available to you on the SEC's website (http://www.sec.gov), which contains reports, proxy and information statements, and other information regarding issuers that file electronically with the SEC. We maintain a website at *http://www.clncredit.com*. You should not consider information on our website to be part of this prospectus.

# INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN INFORMATION BY REFERENCE

SEC rules allow us to incorporate information into this prospectus by reference, which means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to another document filed separately with the SEC. The information incorporated by reference is deemed to be part of this prospectus, except to the extent superseded by information contained herein or by information contained in documents filed with or furnished to the SEC after the date of this prospectus. This prospectus incorporates by reference the documents set forth below that have been previously filed with the SEC:

- our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2018;
- the portions of the Definitive Proxy Statement on <u>Schedule 14A</u> filed with the SEC on March 27, 2019 incorporated by reference in the Annual Report on <u>Form 10-K</u> for the year ended December 31, 2018;
- our Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q for the fiscal quarters ended March 31, 2019 and June 30, 2019;
- our Current Report on Form 8-K filed on April 26, 2019, May 1, 2019, May 3, 2019 and October 11, 2019; and
- the description of our common stock included in our Registration Statement on Form 8-A filed on January 31, 2018.

We also incorporate by reference into this prospectus additional documents that we may file with the SEC under Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act from the date of this prospectus until we have sold all of the securities to which this prospectus relates or the offering is otherwise terminated. We are not, however, incorporating any information furnished under either Item 2.02 or Item 7.01 of any Current Report on Form 8-K. These documents may include, among others, Annual Reports on Form 10-K, Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q and Current Reports on Form 8-K, as well as proxy statements.

You may obtain copies of any of these filings by contacting Colony Credit Real Estate, Inc., as described below, or through contacting the SEC or accessing its website as described above. Documents incorporated by reference are available without charge excluding all exhibits unless an exhibit has been specifically incorporated by reference into those documents, by requesting them in writing, by telephone or via the Internet at:

Colony Credit Real Estate, Inc. 515 S. Flower Street, 44<sup>th</sup> Floor Los Angeles, CA 90071 Attn: Investor Relations (310) 282-8820

Our reports and documents incorporated by reference herein may also be found in the "Shareholders" section of our website at *https://www.clncredit.com*. Our website and the information contained on it or connected to it shall not be deemed to be incorporated into this prospectus or prospectus supplement or the registration statement of which it forms a part.

# FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus and the documents that we incorporate by reference may contain forward-looking statements within the meaning of the federal securities laws. Forward-looking statements relate to expectations, beliefs, projections, future plans and strategies, anticipated events or trends and similar expressions concerning matters that are not historical facts. In some cases, you can identify forward-looking statements by the use of forward-looking terminology such as "may," "will," "should," "expects," "intends," "plans," "anticipates," "believes," "estimates," "predicts," or "potential" or the negative of these words and phrases or similar words or phrases which are predictions of or indicate future events or trends and which do not relate solely to historical matters. Forward-looking statements involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties, assumptions and contingencies, many of which are beyond our control, and may cause actual results to differ significantly from those expressed in any forward-looking statement. Among others, the following uncertainties and other factors could cause actual results to differ from those set forth in the forward-looking statements:

- operating costs and business disruption may be greater than expected;
- the fair value of our investments may be subject to uncertainties;
- any hindrance in executing our business and investment strategy, including the ability of the businesses in which we have a significant investment interest to execute their business strategy;
- changes in market and economic conditions may adversely impact the commercial real estate sector and our investments;
- our use of leverage could hinder our ability to make distributions and may significantly impact our liquidity position;
- given our dependence on our external manager, an affiliate of Colony Capital, any adverse changes in the financial health or otherwise of our manager or Colony Capital could hinder our operating performance and return on stockholders' investment;
- our external manager may not be successful in locating or allocating suitable investments;
- our external manager may be unable to retain or hire key investment professionals;
- we may be unable to realize substantial efficiencies as well as anticipated strategic and financial benefits from the Combination (as defined herein);
- we may be unable to maintain our qualification as a real estate investment trust (a "REIT") for U.S. income tax purposes;
- we may be unable to maintain our exemption from registration as an investment company under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended; and
- changes in laws or regulations governing our operations may impose additional costs on us or increase competition.

The foregoing list of factors is not exhaustive. We urge you to carefully review the disclosures concerning risks in the sections entitled "Risk Factors" appearing in this prospectus and in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2018.

We caution investors not to unduly rely on any forward-looking statements. The forward-looking statements speak only as of the date of this prospectus. We are under no duty to update any of these forward-looking statements after the date of this prospectus, nor to conform prior statements to actual results or revised expectations, and we do not intend to do so.

#### **OUR COMPANY**

We are a commercial real estate, or CRE, credit REIT focused on originating, acquiring, financing and managing a diversified portfolio consisting primarily of CRE senior mortgage loans, mezzanine loans, preferred equity, debt securities and net leased properties predominantly in the United States. CRE debt investments include senior mortgage loans, mezzanine loans, preferred equity, and participations in such loans and preferred equity interests. CRE debt securities primarily consist of commercial mortgage-backed securities, or CMBS (including "B-pieces" of a CMBS securitization pool), or CRE collateralized loan obligations, or CLOs (collateralized by pools of CRE debt investments). Net leased properties consist of CRE properties with long-term leases to tenants on a net-lease basis, where such tenants generally will be responsible for property operating expenses such as insurance, utilities, maintenance capital expenditures and real estate taxes. Our operating segments include the loan portfolio, CRE debt securities, net leased real estate, other, and corporate. Our target assets are included in different operating segments. Senior mortgage loans, mezzanine loans and preferred equity are included in the loan portfolio segment.

We intend to qualify as a REIT under the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, beginning with our taxable year ended December 31, 2018. We conduct all of our activities and hold substantially all of our assets and liabilities through our Operating Partnership. At June 30, 2019, we owned 97.7% of our Operating Partnership, as its sole managing member. The remaining 2.3% is owned primarily by our affiliate as noncontrolling interests.

We are externally managed by a subsidiary of Colony Capital, a NYSE-listed global real estate and investment management firm with over \$22 billion of total consolidated assets and over \$43 billion of assets under management. As of June 30, 2019, Colony Capital owned approximately 36% of our common equity on a fully diluted basis, evidencing a strong alignment of interests between Colony Capital and our other stockholders.

### The Combination

On January 31, 2018, we completed a combination of a select portfolio of CLNY OP assets and liabilities (the "CLNY OP Contributed Entities"), a select portfolio of assets and liabilities of NRF RED REIT Corp. ("RED REIT"), a Maryland corporation and indirect subsidiary of CLNY OP (the "RED REIT Contributed Entities"), substantially all of the assets and liabilities of NorthStar Real Estate Income Trust, Inc., a Maryland corporation ("NorthStar I"), and all of the assets and liabilities of NorthStar Real Estate Income II, Inc., a Maryland corporation ("NorthStar II") (collectively, the "Combination"). The Combination consisted of the following steps:

- CLNY OP, together with one or more of its subsidiaries, contributed to us and our Operating Partnership the CLNY OP Contributed Entities and the RED REIT Contributed Entities, with CLNY OP receiving approximately 44.4 million shares of our Class B-3 common stock and RED REIT receiving approximately 3.1 million common membership units in our Operating Partnership ("OP Units");
- NorthStar I merged with and into the Company with the Company as the surviving corporation (the "NorthStar I Merger"), with stockholders of NorthStar I (including Colony Capital and its affiliates) receiving 42.1 million shares of our Class A common stock in exchange for outstanding shares of NorthStar I common stock as a result of the NorthStar I Merger in an all-stock transaction;
- NorthStar II merged with and into the Company with the Company as the surviving corporation (the "NorthStar II Merger" and, together with the NorthStar I Merger, the "Mergers"), with stockholders of NorthStar II (including Colony Capital and its affiliates) receiving approximately 40.4 million shares of our Class A common stock in exchange for the outstanding shares of NorthStar II common stock as a result of the NorthStar II Merger in an all-stock transaction; and

We contributed to our Operating Partnership (i) the CLNY OP Contributed Entities, (ii) equity interests of NorthStar Real Estate Income Trust Operating Partnership, LP ("NorthStar I OP"), a Delaware limited partnership and the operating partnership of NorthStar I and (ii) the equity interests of NorthStar Real Estate Income Operating Partnership II, LP ("NorthStar II OP"), a Delaware limited partnership and the operating partnership of NorthStar II, and in connection with that transaction we received approximately 126.9 million OP Units.

As a result of the Combination, we assumed substantially all of the outstanding assets and liabilities of NorthStar I, all of the assets and liabilities of NorthStar II, the assets and liabilities of the CLNY OP Contributed Entities and the assets and liabilities of the RED REIT Contributed Entities. We conduct substantially all of our business through our Operating Partnership.

The shares of common stock being registered for resale hereby were acquired in the Combination, or have or will be issued to certain of the selling stockholders upon conversion of securities received in the Combination.

## **Corporate Information**

We were formed as a Maryland corporation on August 23, 2017. Our principal executive offices are located at 515 S. Flower Street, 44th Floor, Los Angeles, CA 90071, and our telephone number is (310) 282-8820.

# **RISK FACTORS**

Investing in common stock offered pursuant to this prospectus and the applicable prospectus supplement involves risks. You should carefully consider any specific risks set forth under the section entitled "Risk Factors" in any applicable prospectus supplement and the risks and uncertainties described in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2018, which is incorporated by reference herein, as updated by our subsequent filings under the Exchange Act. You should also carefully consider the other information contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus and any accompanying prospectus supplement, as updated by our subsequent filings under the Exchange Act, before you decide to purchase our securities. The occurrence of any of these risks could materially and adversely affect our business, prospects, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows, and might cause you to lose all or part of your investment in the offered securities. Some statements in this prospectus constitute forward-looking statements. Please refer to the section entitled "Forward-Looking Statements" for additional information regarding these forward-looking statements.

# **USE OF PROCEEDS**

We will not receive any proceeds from the sale of common stock by the selling stockholders from time to time pursuant to this prospectus. The proceeds from the offering are solely for the account of the selling stockholders. We have agreed, however, to pay certain expenses relating to the registration of the common stock under applicable securities laws.

# DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK

The following description of the terms of our capital stock and certain provisions of Maryland law, our charter and our bylaws is only a summary, and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the Maryland General Corporation Law, (the "MGCL"), our charter and our bylaws. For a complete description, refer to the MGCL, our charter and our bylaws, which are filed with the SEC and are incorporated herein by reference.

# General

Our charter provides that we may issue up to 1,000,000,000 shares of stock, consisting of 950,000,000 shares of our common stock and 50,000,000 shares of preferred stock. As of October 10, 2019, there were 128,540,053 shares of common stock and no shares of preferred stock outstanding.

#### Voting Rights of Common Stock

Subject to the provisions of our charter regarding the restrictions on transfer and ownership of shares of our common stock and except as may otherwise be specified in the terms of any class or series of shares of our common stock, each outstanding share of our common stock entitles the holder to one vote on all matters submitted to a vote of stockholders. There will be no cumulative voting in the election of directors.

Under the MGCL, a Maryland corporation generally cannot dissolve, amend its charter, merge, convert into another form of entity, sell all or substantially all of its assets, engage in a statutory share exchange or engage in similar transactions outside the ordinary course of business unless declared advisable by a majority of the corporation's board of directors and thereafter approved by the affirmative vote of stockholders holding at least two-thirds of the votes entitled to be cast on the matter unless a lesser percentage (but not less than a majority of all the votes entitled to be cast on the matter unless a lesser percentage (but not less than a majority of all the votes entitled to be cast on the matter) is set forth in the corporation's charter. Our charter provides that these actions (other than amendments to the provisions of our charter related to the removal of directors and charter amendments, which each require the affirmative vote of the stockholders entitled to cast not less than two-thirds of all the votes entitled to be cast on the matter) may be taken if declared advisable by a majority of our board of directors and approved by the vote of stockholders entitled to cast at least a majority of all the votes entitled to be cast on the matter. However, Maryland law permits a corporation to transfer all or substantially all of its assets without the approval of the stockholders of the corporation to one or more persons if all of the equity interests of the person or persons are owned, directly or indirectly, by the corporation.

#### Dividends, Liquidation and Other Rights of Common Stock

Subject to the preferential rights of any of our other classes or series of stock, and subject to the provisions of our charter regarding the restrictions on ownership and transfer of shares of our stock, holders of shares of our common stock are entitled to receive dividends on such shares of common stock if, as and when authorized by our board of directors, and declared by our board of directors out of assets or funds legally available therefor. Such holders are also entitled to share ratably in our assets legally available for distribution to our stockholders in the event of its liquidation, dissolution or winding up or any distribution of its assets after payment or establishment of reserves or other adequate provision for all of our debts and liabilities and any class or series of stock with preferential rights related thereto, including our preferred stock.

Holders of our shares of common stock have no preference, conversion, exchange, sinking fund or redemption rights, have no preemptive rights to subscribe for any of our securities and generally have no appraisal rights. Subject to the provisions of our charter regarding the restrictions on ownership and transfer of shares of our capital stock, shares of our common stock will have equal dividend, liquidation and other rights. Rights to receive dividends and other distributions on our common stock may be subject to the preferences established in the terms of any class of our capital stock that may be established in the future.

# **Table of Contents**

In the event of our liquidation, dissolution or winding up or any distribution of our assets, each holder of our common stock will be entitled to participate, together with any other class or series of stock not having a preference over our common stock, in the distribution of any remaining assets after payment of our debts and liabilities and distributions to holders of shares having a preference over our common stock.

# Power to Reclassify Unissued Shares of our Capital Stock

Our charter authorizes our board of directors, without stockholder approval, to classify or reclassify any unissued shares of our common stock and classify any unissued shares of its preferred stock and reclassify any previously classified but unissued shares of its preferred stock into other classes or series of stock and set the preferences, conversion or other rights, voting powers, restrictions, limitations as to dividends or other distributions, qualifications and terms and conditions of redemption of any such stock. Thus, our board of directors could authorize the issuance of preferred stock with priority as to distributions and amounts payable upon liquidation over the rights of the holders of our common stock. Such preferred stock could also have the effect of delaying, deferring or preventing a change in control, including an extraordinary transaction (such as a merger, tender offer or sale of all or substantially all of its assets) that might provide a premium price for holders of shares of our common stock.

# Power to Increase or Decrease Authorized Shares of our Capital Stock and Issue Additional Shares of our Capital Stock

Our charter authorizes our board of directors, with the approval of a majority of our board of directors and without stockholder approval, to amend our charter to increase or decrease the aggregate number of authorized shares of our capital stock or the number of shares of our capital stock of any class or series that we are authorized to issue. The additional classes or series will be available for issuance without further action by our stockholders, unless such action is required by applicable law or the NYSE. Our board of directors could authorize us to issue a class or series of our capital stock that could, depending upon the terms of the particular class or series, delay, defer or prevent a transaction or a change in control of our company that might involve a premium price for holders of shares of our capital stock or otherwise be in the best interest of our stockholders.

#### **Conversion of the Company Class B Common Stock**

Each share of our Class B common stock converted automatically into one share of our Class A common stock upon the close of trading on February 1, 2019 and each unissued share of Class B common stock was automatically reclassified as a share of Class A common stock.

#### **Transfer Agent and Registrar**

The transfer agent and registrar for our common stock is American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC.

#### Listing

Our common stock is currently listed on the NYSE under the symbol "CLNC."

### CERTAIN PROVISIONS OF MARYLAND LAW AND OF OUR CHARTER AND OUR BYLAWS

The following description of the terms of certain provisions of Maryland law and our charter and our bylaws is only a summary, and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the MGCL, our charter and our bylaws. For a complete description, refer to the MGCL, our charter and our bylaws, which are filed with the SEC and are incorporated herein by reference.

## **Our Board of Directors**

Our charter and our bylaws provide that, subject to the rights of holders of one or more classes or series of preferred stock, the number of our directors may be established by our board of directors but may not be fewer than the minimum required by the MGCL (which is currently one) nor more than 15. Any vacancy will be filled, at any regular meeting or at any special meeting called for that purpose, by a majority of the remaining directors in office, even if the remaining directors do not constitute a quorum.

There is no cumulative voting in the election of directors. In uncontested elections, directors are elected by an affirmative vote of the majority of the votes cast for and against each director nominee. In contested elections, directors are elected by a plurality of the votes cast. An election will be considered to be contested if (i) our secretary has received notice that a stockholder has nominated an individual for election as a director in compliance with the advance notice procedures of our bylaws and (ii) such nomination has not been withdrawn by the stockholder at least 10 days prior to the date that our proxy statement with respect to the meeting at which such nomination would be made is first released to stockholders and, as a result of which, the number of nominees is greater than the number of directors to be elected at the meeting. In any uncontested election of a director, any incumbent director who does not receive a majority of the votes cast with respect to the election of such director shall tender his or her resignation within three days after certification of the results, in accordance with our written corporate governance guidelines.

Our charter provides that we elect to be subject to a provision of Maryland law requiring that vacancies on our board of directors be filled only by the remaining directors and that any directors elected by our board of directors to fill a vacancy will serve for the remainder of the full term of the class of directors in which the vacancy occurred.

#### **Removal of Directors**

Our charter provides that, subject to the rights of holders of one or more classes or series of preferred stock, a director may be removed only for cause (defined in our charter to mean, with respect to any particular director, conviction of a felony or a final judgment of a court of competent jurisdiction holding that such director caused demonstrable, material harm to us through bad faith or active and deliberate dishonesty), and then only by the affirmative vote of at least two-thirds of the votes entitled to be cast generally in the election of directors. This provision, when coupled with the provisions in our charter and our bylaws authorizing our board of directors to fill vacant directorships, precludes stockholders from removing incumbent directors (except by a substantial affirmative vote and only for cause) and filling the vacancies created by the removal with their own nominees.

#### **Special Meetings of Stockholders**

The Chairperson of our board of directors, our Chief Executive Officer, our President and our board of directors may call special meetings of our stockholders. A special meeting of our stockholders to act on any matter that may properly be considered at a meeting of our stockholders must also be called by our secretary upon the written request of stockholders entitled to cast not less than a majority of all the votes entitled to be cast on such matter at the meeting and containing the information required by our bylaws. Our secretary will inform the requesting stockholders of the reasonably estimated cost of preparing and mailing the notice of meeting (including our proxy materials), and the requesting stockholder must pay such estimated cost before our secretary may prepare and mail the notice of the special meeting.

## **Business Combinations**

Under Maryland law, "business combinations" between a Maryland corporation that has 100 or more beneficial owners of its voting stock and an interested stockholder or an affiliate of an interested stockholder are prohibited for five years after the most recent date on which the interested stockholder becomes an interested stockholder. These business combinations include a merger, consolidation, share exchange or, in circumstances specified in the statute, an asset transfer or issuance or reclassification of equity securities. An interested stockholder is defined as:

- any person who beneficially owns 10% or more of the voting power of the corporation's outstanding voting stock; or
- an affiliate or associate of the corporation who, at any time within the two-year period prior to the date in question, was the beneficial owner of 10% or more of the voting power of then outstanding voting stock of the corporation.

A person is not an interested stockholder under the statute if the board of directors of the corporation approved in advance the transaction by which the person otherwise would have become an interested stockholder. In approving a transaction, the board of directors of the corporation may provide that its approval is subject to compliance, at or after the time of approval, with any terms and conditions determined by the board of directors.

After the five-year prohibition, any business combination between the Maryland corporation and an interested stockholder generally must be recommended by the board of directors of the corporation and approved by the affirmative vote of at least:

- 80% of the votes entitled to be cast by holders of outstanding shares of voting stock of the corporation; and
- two-thirds of the votes entitled to be cast by holders of voting stock of the corporation other than shares held by the interested stockholder with whom or with whose affiliate the business combination is to be effected or held by an affiliate or associate of the interested stockholder.

These supermajority vote requirements do not apply if the corporation's common stockholders receive a minimum price, as defined under Maryland law, for their shares in the form of cash or other consideration in the same form as previously paid by the interested stockholder for its shares.

The statute provides various exemptions from its provisions, including for business combinations that are exempted by the board of directors of the corporation before the time that an interested stockholder becomes an interested stockholder for purposes of the statute. In accordance with this statute, our board of directors has exempted any business combinations between us and any person, provided that any such business combination is first approved by our board of directors. Consequently, the five-year prohibition and the supermajority vote requirements will not apply to any future business combinations between us and any interested stockholders (or their affiliates) that are first approved by our board of directors, including any future business combination with CLNY OP or any of its current or future affiliates.

The business combination statute may discourage others from trying to acquire control of the Company in the future and increase the difficulty of consummating any offer.

## **Control Share Acquisitions**

Maryland law provides that control shares (as defined below) of a Maryland corporation acquired in a control share acquisition (as defined below) have no voting rights except to the extent approved by the affirmative vote of the holders entitled to cast two-thirds of the votes entitled to be cast on the matter. Shares

owned by the acquiror, by officers or by directors who are employees of the corporation are excluded from shares entitled to vote on the matter. Control shares are outstanding voting shares of stock which, if aggregated with all other shares of stock owned by the acquiror or in respect of which the acquiror is able to exercise or direct the exercise of voting power (except solely by virtue of a revocable proxy), would entitle the acquiror to exercise voting power in electing directors within one of the following ranges of voting power:

- one-tenth or more but less than one-third;
- one-third or more but less than a majority; or
- a majority or more of all voting power.

Control shares do not include shares that the acquiring person is then entitled to vote as a result of having previously obtained stockholder approval or shares acquired directly from the corporation. A control share acquisition means the acquisition of issued and outstanding control shares, subject to certain exceptions.

A person who has made or proposes to make a control share acquisition may compel the board of directors of the corporation to call a special meeting of stockholders to be held within 50 days of a demand to consider the voting rights of the shares. The right to compel the calling of a special meeting is subject to the satisfaction of certain conditions, including an undertaking to pay the expenses of the meeting. If no request for a meeting is made, the corporation may itself present the question at any stockholders meeting.

If voting rights of the control shares acquired in a control share acquisition are not approved at the meeting or if the acquiring person does not deliver an acquiring person statement as required by the statute, then the corporation may redeem for fair value any or all of the control shares, except those for which voting rights have previously been approved. The right of the corporation to redeem control shares is subject to certain conditions and limitations. Fair value is determined, without regard to the absence of voting rights for the control shares, as of the date of the last control share acquisition by the acquiror or, if a meeting of stockholders is held at which the voting rights of the shares are considered and not approved, as of the date of the meeting. If voting rights for control shares are approved at a stockholders meeting and the acquiror becomes entitled to vote a majority of the shares entitled to vote, all other stockholders may exercise appraisal rights. The fair value of the shares as determined for purposes of appraisal rights may not be less than the highest price per share paid by the acquiror in the control share acquisition.

The control share acquisition statute does not apply: (i) to shares acquired in a merger, consolidation or share exchange if the corporation is a party to the transaction; or (ii) to acquisitions approved or exempted by the charter or bylaws of the corporation.

Our bylaws contain a provision exempting us from the control share acquisition statute. This provision may be amended or eliminated at any time in the future.

## Amendments to Our Charter

Subject to the rights of any shares of preferred stock outstanding from time to time and except for its provisions relating to removal of directors and charter amendments (which each require the affirmative vote of the stockholders entitled to cast not less than two-thirds of all the votes entitled to be cast on the matter), our charter may be amended only if declared advisable by our board of directors and approved by the affirmative vote of the holders of shares entitled to cast a majority of all of the votes entitled to be cast on the matter, except in limited circumstances where stockholder approval is not required under Maryland law or by a specific provision in our charter.

### Dissolution

The dissolution of the Company must be declared advisable by our board of directors and approved by the affirmative vote of the stockholders entitled to cast a majority of all of the votes entitled to be cast on the matter.

#### Subtitle 8

Subtitle 8 of Title 3 of the MGCL permits a Maryland corporation with a class of equity securities registered under the Exchange Act and at least three independent directors to elect to be subject, by provision in its charter or bylaws or a resolution of its board of directors and notwithstanding any contrary provision in its charter or bylaws, to any or all of five provisions:

- a classified board;
- a two-thirds vote requirement for removing a director;
- a requirement that the number of directors be fixed only by vote of the directors;
- a requirement that a vacancy on the board be filled only by the affirmative vote of a majority of the remaining directors then in office (even if the remaining directors do not constitute a quorum) and for the remainder of the full term of the class of directors in which the vacancy occurred; and
- a majority requirement for the calling of a stockholder-requested special meeting of stockholders.

Through provisions in our charter and our bylaws unrelated to Subtitle 8 of Title 3 of the MGCL, our Company already: (i) requires a two-thirds vote for the removal of any director from our board of directors (and only for cause); (ii) vests in our board of directors the exclusive power to fix the number of directorships, and fill vacancies; and (iii) requires, unless called by the Chairperson of our board of directors, President, Chief Executive Officer or our board of directors, the request of holders of a majority of outstanding shares to call a special meeting of stockholders. We have not elected to create a classified board. In the future, our board of directors may elect, without stockholder approval, to classify itself pursuant to the provisions of Subtitle 8 of Title 3 of the MGCL.

## Advance Notice of Director Nominations and New Business

Our bylaws provide that with respect to an annual meeting of stockholders, nominations of persons for election to our board of directors and the proposal of business to be considered by stockholders may be made only: (i) pursuant to our notice of the meeting; (ii) by or at the direction of our board of directors; or (iii) by a stockholder of record at the time of giving notice, at the record date set by our board of directors for the purpose of determining stockholders entitled to vote at the annual meeting and at the time of the annual meeting, who is entitled to vote at the meeting in the election of directors and who has complied with the advance notice procedures of our bylaws. Stockholders generally must provide notice to our secretary not before the 150th day or after the 120th day before the first anniversary of the date of our proxy statement for the solicitation of proxies for the election of directors at the preceding year's annual meeting; provided, however, that in connection with our first annual meeting, not earlier than the 150th day prior to the date of such annual meeting and not later than 5:00 p.m. (Eastern Time) on the later of the 120th day prior to the date of such annual meeting is first made.

With respect to special meetings of stockholders, only the business specified in our notice of the meeting may be brought before the meeting. Nominations of persons for election to our board of directors at a special meeting may be made only: (i) by our board of directors; or (ii) by a stockholder at a special meeting that has been called in accordance with our bylaws for the purpose of electing directors, provided that such stockholder is a stockholder of record at the record date set by our board of directors for the special meeting and has complied with the advance notice provisions of our bylaws. Stockholders generally must provide notice to our secretary no earlier than the 120th day before such special meeting and no later than the later of the 90th day before the special meeting or the 10th day after public announcement of the date of the special meeting and the nominees of our board of directors to be elected at the meeting.

## Anti-Takeover Effect of Certain Provisions of Maryland Law and of Our Charter and Our Bylaws

The business combination provisions and the control share acquisition provisions of Maryland law (if we decide to be bound by such provisions by future action), the provisions of our charter relating to removal of directors and filling vacancies on our board of directors, the restrictions on ownership and transfer of our shares of stock and the advance notice provisions of our bylaws could delay, defer or prevent a transaction or a change in control that might involve a premium price for holders of our common stock or otherwise be in the best interest of our stockholders.

## Indemnification for Liabilities of Our Directors, Officers and Controlling Persons

Maryland law permits a Maryland corporation to include in its charter a provision eliminating the liability of its directors and officers to the corporation and its stockholders for money damages except for liability resulting from: (i) actual receipt of an improper benefit or profit in the form of money, property or services; or (ii) active and deliberate dishonesty that is established by a final judgment and is material to the cause of action. Our charter contains such a provision which eliminates liability of our directors and officers to the maximum extent permitted by Maryland law.

Our charter and our bylaws obligate us, to the maximum extent permitted by Maryland law, to indemnify, without requiring a preliminary determination of the ultimate entitlement to indemnification, (i) any present or former director or officer or (ii) any individual who, while a director or officer and at our request, serves or has served another corporation, REIT, limited liability company, partnership, joint venture, trust, employee benefit plan or other enterprise as a director, officer, trustee, member, manager, employee, partner or agent, and who is made or threatened to be made a party to, or witness in, a proceeding by reason of his or her service in such capacity, and to pay or reimburse his or her reasonable expenses in advance of the final disposition of a proceeding. Our charter and our bylaws also obligate us to indemnify and advance expenses to any person who served our predecessor in any of the capacities described above and permit us, with the approval of our board of directors, to provide the same (or lesser) indemnification and advancement of expenses to any of our or our predecessors' employees or agents.

Maryland law requires a corporation (unless its charter provides otherwise, which our charter does not) to indemnify a director or officer who has been successful in the defense of any proceeding to which he or she is made a party by reason of his or her service in that capacity. Maryland law permits a corporation to indemnify its present and former directors and officers, among others, against judgments, penalties, fines, settlements and reasonable expenses actually incurred by them in connection with any proceeding to which they may be made, or threatened to be made, a party to, or witness in, by reason of their service in those or other capacities unless it is established that:

- the act or omission of the director or officer was material to the matter giving rise to the proceeding and (i) was committed in bad faith or (ii) was the result of active and deliberate dishonesty;
- the director or officer actually received an improper personal benefit in the form of money, property or services; or
- in the case of any criminal proceeding, the director or officer had reasonable cause to believe that the act or omission was unlawful.

A Maryland corporation may not indemnify a director or officer with respect to a proceeding by or in the right of the corporation in which the director or officer was adjudged liable to the corporation or a proceeding charging improper personal benefit to the director or officer in which the director or officer was adjudged liable on the basis that personal benefit was improperly received. Upon application by one of our directors or officers to a court of appropriate jurisdiction and upon such notice as the court may require, the court may order indemnification of such director or officer if:

• the court determines that such director or officer is entitled to reimbursement for expenses in a matter in which the director has been successful, in which case the director or officer shall be entitled to recover from us the expenses of securing such indemnification; or

the court determines that such director or officer is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnification in view of all the relevant circumstances, whether or not the director or officer has met the standards of conduct for which indemnification is permitted under the MGCL or has been adjudged liable for receipt of an "improper personal benefit" under the MGCL; provided, however, that our indemnification obligations to such director or officer will be limited to the expenses actually and reasonably incurred by him or her, or on his or her behalf, in connection with any proceeding by us or in our right or in which the officer or director shall have been adjudged liable for receipt of an improper personal benefit under Section 2-418(c) of the MGCL.

In addition, Maryland law permits a corporation to advance reasonable expenses to a director or officer upon the corporation's receipt of: (i) a written affirmation by the director or officer of his or her good faith belief that he or she has met the standard of conduct necessary for indemnification by the corporation; and (ii) a written undertaking by him or her or on his or her behalf to repay the amount paid or reimbursed by the corporation if it is ultimately determined that the standard of conduct was not met.

We have entered into indemnification agreements with each of our directors and officers that require us to indemnify such directors and officers to the maximum extent permitted by Maryland law and to pay such persons' expenses in defending any civil or criminal proceeding in advance of the final disposition of such proceeding.

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act may be provided to directors, officers or persons controlling us pursuant to the foregoing provisions, we have been informed that in the opinion of the SEC such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is therefore unenforceable.

#### **Exclusive Forum**

Our bylaws provide that, unless we consent in writing to the selection of an alternative forum, the Circuit Court for Baltimore City, Maryland, or, if that Court does not have jurisdiction, the U.S. District Court for the District of Maryland, Baltimore Division, will be the sole and exclusive forum for: (i) any derivative action or proceeding brought on our behalf; (ii) any action asserting a claim of breach of any duty owed by any of our directors or officers or other employees to us or to our stockholders; (iii) any action asserting a claim against us or any of our directors or officers or other employees to any provision of the MGCL or our charter or our bylaws; or (iv) any action asserting a claim against us or any of our directors or officers or other employees that is governed by the internal affairs doctrine.

## **RESTRICTIONS ON OWNERSHIP AND TRANSFER**

For us to qualify as a REIT under the Code, our capital stock must be beneficially owned by 100 or more persons during at least 335 days of a taxable year of 12 months or during a proportionate part of a shorter taxable year. Also, not more than 50% of the value of our outstanding stock may be owned, directly or indirectly, by five or fewer individuals (as defined in the Code to include certain entities) during the last half of a taxable year.

Our charter contains restrictions on the number of shares of our capital stock that a person may own. No person, including entities, may acquire or hold, directly or indirectly, in excess of 9.8% in value of the aggregate of the outstanding shares of all classes of our capital stock, which we refer to as the aggregate stock ownership limit. In addition, no person, including entities, may acquire or hold, directly or indirectly, shares of our common stock in excess of 9.8% (in value or number, whichever is more restrictive) of the aggregate of the outstanding shares of our common stock, which we refer to as the common stock ownership limit and, together with the aggregate stock ownership limit, we refer to as the ownership limits.

Our charter further prohibits: (i) any person from beneficially or constructively owning shares of our capital stock that would result in us (A) being "closely held" under Section 856(h) of the Code (without regard to whether the ownership interest is held during the last half of the taxable year); (B) owning (directly or constructively) an interest in a tenant as described in Section 856(d)(2)(B) of the Code if the income derived by us (either directly or indirectly through one or more partnerships or limited liability companies) from such tenant for the taxable year during which such determination is made would reasonably be expected to equal or exceed the lesser of either (1) one percent of our gross income (as determined for purposes of Section 856(c) of the Code); or (2) the amount that would (or, in the sole judgment of our board of directors, could) cause us to fail to satisfy any of the gross income requirements of Section 856(c) of the Code; or (C) otherwise failing to qualify as a REIT; and (ii) any person from transferring our stock if the transfer would result, if effective, in our stock being owned by fewer than 100 persons. Any person who acquires or who attempts or intends to acquire shares of our capital stock that may violate any of these restrictions or who is the intended transferee of shares of our capital stock, which are transferred to a trust as described below is required to give us immediate written notice, or in the case of a proposed or attempted transaction, give at least 15 days prior written notice, and provide us with such information as it may request in order to determine the effect, if any, of the transfer on our qualification as a REIT.

The above restrictions will not apply if our board of directors determines that it is no longer in our best interests to attempt to, or continue to, qualify as a REIT (or that compliance is no longer required for REIT qualification). Our board of directors, in its sole discretion, may exempt (prospectively or retroactively) a person from the ownership limits, subject to such terms, conditions, representations and undertakings as it may determine and as are contained in our charter. Additionally, our board of directors may increase or decrease the ownership limits for all other persons subject to such terms, conditions, representations and undertakings as it may determine and as are contained in our charter.

Any attempted transfer of shares of our capital stock that would result in shares of our capital stock being owned by fewer than 100 persons will be null and void, and the intended transferee will acquire no rights in such shares. Any attempted transfer of shares of our capital stock which, if effective, would result in any other violation of the above limitations, will cause the number of shares causing the violation (rounded up to the nearest whole share) to be automatically transferred to a trust for the exclusive benefit of one or more charitable beneficiaries and the proposed transferee will not acquire any rights in such shares. If the automatic transfer to the trust would not be effective for any reason to prevent the violation of the above limitations, then the transfer of that number of shares of our capital stock that otherwise would cause the violation will be null and void, and the intended transferee will not acquire any rights in such shares. The automatic transfer will be deemed to be effective as of the close of business on the business day (as defined in our charter) prior to the date of the purported transfer.

Shares of our capital stock held in a trust pursuant to our charter will continue to be issued and outstanding shares of our capital stock. The prohibited owner will not benefit economically from ownership of any shares of our capital stock held in the trust, will have no rights to dividends or other distributions and no rights to vote or other rights attributable to the shares of our capital stock held in the trust. The trustee of the trust will have all voting rights and rights to dividends or other distributions with respect to shares held in the trust. These rights will be exercised for the exclusive benefit of the charitable beneficiary or beneficiaries. Any dividend or other distribution paid with respect to shares of our capital stock prior to the discovery by us that shares have been transferred to the trustee must be paid by the prohibited owner to the trustee upon demand. Any dividend or other distribution authorized but unpaid will be paid when due to the trustee. Any dividend or other distribution paid to the trustee will be held in trust for the charitable beneficiary or beneficiaries. Subject to Maryland law, effective as of the date that the shares of our capital stock are transferred to the trust, the trustee will have the authority, at the trustee's sole and absolute discretion, to: (i) rescind as void any vote cast by the prohibited owner prior to the discovery by us that the shares have been transferred to the trustee; and (ii) recast the vote. However, if we have already taken irreversible corporate action, then the trustee will not have the authority to rescind and recast the vote. Our board of directors may establish additional trusts with distinct trustees and charitable beneficiaries to which shares may be transferred, if necessary to protect our qualification as a REIT. Furthermore, our charter grants our board of directors the authority to take other actions, including the redemption of shares of stock that it deems advisable to prevent a violation of the transfer and ownership restric

Within 20 days of receiving notice from us that shares of our capital stock have been transferred to the trust, the trustee of the trust will sell the shares to a person designated by the trustee, whose ownership of the shares will not violate the above ownership limits. Upon the sale, the interest of the charitable beneficiary in the shares sold will terminate and the trustee will distribute the net proceeds of the sale to the prohibited owner and to the charitable beneficiary as follows. The prohibited owner will receive the lesser of: (i) the price paid by the prohibited owner for the shares or, if the prohibited owner did not give value for the shares in connection with the event causing the shares to be held in the trust (*e.g.*, a gift, devise or other similar transaction), the market price (as defined in our charter) of the shares on the day of the event causing the shares to be held in the trust and (ii) the price per share received by the trustee, net of any commission and other expenses of sale, from the sale or other disposition of the shares held in the trust. The trustee may reduce the amount payable to the prohibited owner by the amount of dividends or other distributions which have been paid to the prohibited owner and are owed by the prohibited owner to the trustee. Any net sale proceeds in excess of the amount payable to the prohibited owner will be paid immediately to the charitable beneficiary. If, prior to us discovering that shares of our capital stock have been transferred to the trustee, the shares are sold by the prohibited owner, then: (i) the shares will be deemed to have been sold on behalf of the trust; and (ii) to the extent that the prohibited owner received an amount for the shares that exceeds the amount he, she or it was entitled to receive, the excess will be paid to the trustee upon demand.

In addition, shares of our capital stock held in the trust will be deemed to have been offered for sale to us, or our designee, at a price per share equal to the lesser of: (i) the price per share in the transaction that resulted in the transfer to the trust (or, in the case of a devise or gift, the market price at the time of the devise or gift); and (ii) the market price on the date we, or our designee, accepts the offer. We may reduce the amount payable to the prohibited owner by the amount of dividends or other distributions that have been paid to the prohibited owner and are owed by the prohibited owner to the trustee. We may pay the amount of such reduction to the trustee for the benefit of the charitable beneficiary. We will have the right to accept the offer until the trustee has sold the shares. Upon a sale to us, the interest of the charitable beneficiary in the shares sold will terminate and the trustee will distribute the net proceeds of the sale to the prohibited owner.

Any certificates representing shares of our capital stock will bear a legend referring to the restrictions described above.

Every owner of 5% or more (or such lower percentage as required by the Code or the regulations promulgated thereunder) of our outstanding stock is required, within 30 days after the end of each taxable year, to give us written notice stating his, her or its name and address, the number of shares of each of our classes and

series of stock that he, she or it beneficially owns and a description of the manner in which the shares are held. Each such owner must provide us with such additional information as we may request in order to determine the effect, if any, of such owner's beneficial ownership on our qualification as a REIT and to ensure compliance with the ownership limits. In addition, each stockholder must provide us with such information as we may request in order to determine our qualification as a REIT and to comply with the requirements of any taxing authority or governmental authority or to determine such compliance and to ensure compliance with the ownership limits.

These restrictions on ownership and transfer could delay, defer or prevent a transaction or a change in control that might involve a premium price for holders of shares of our common stock or otherwise be in the best interest of our stockholders.

## SELLING STOCKHOLDERS

The shares of common stock being registered for resale under this prospectus (i) were acquired by Colony Capital Operating Company, LLC upon the automatic conversion of Class B-3 common stock of the Company that it acquired in connection with the Combination, (ii) may be acquired by NRF Red REIT Corp. upon redemption of OP units it acquired in the Combination and (iii) were acquired by NRF Holdco, LLC in connection with the Combination.

Each of the selling stockholders may from time to time offer and sell pursuant to this prospectus the common stock set forth opposite his or her name in the table below. The table below sets forth the names of the selling stockholders and the following information available to us as of the date of the prospectus:

- the number of shares of common stock beneficially owned by the selling stockholders;
- the maximum number of shares of common stock that may be offered for sale by the selling stockholders under this prospectus;
- the number of shares of common stock beneficially owned by the selling stockholders upon completion of the offering; and
- the percentage of our outstanding common stock beneficially owned by the selling stockholders upon completion of the offering.

Because the selling stockholders may offer all, some or none of the common stock pursuant to this prospectus, and because there currently are no agreements, arrangements or understandings with respect to the sale of any of these shares, no definitive estimate can be given as to the amount of common stock that will be held by the selling stockholders after completion of this offer. The following table has been prepared assuming that (1) all OP Units are tendered for redemption by the holders and that we issue common stock in redemption of such OP Units and (2) the selling stockholders sell all of our common stock beneficially owned by them (including any common stock issued in redemption of OP Units held by them) that have been registered by us and do not acquire any additional common stock during the offering. We cannot advise you as to whether the selling stockholders will in fact sell any or all of their common stock. Likewise, we cannot predict whether or when any holders of OP Units will elect to redeem their OP Units or whether we will elect to satisfy any redemption of OP Units with cash or our common stock. In addition, the selling stockholders may have sold, transferred or otherwise disposed of, or may sell, transfer or otherwise dispose of, at any time and from time to time, the common stock in transactions exempt from the registration requirements of the Securities Act after the date for which the information set forth in the table below is provided.

The selling stockholders listed in the table below may have sold or transferred, in transactions pursuant to this prospectus or exempt from the registration requirements of the Securities Act, some or all of their shares since the date as of which the information is presented in the table below. Information concerning the selling

stockholders may change from time to time, and any changed information will be set forth in prospectus supplements or post-effective amendments, as may be appropriate.

Name of Selling Stockholder	Common Stock Beneficially Owned Prior to the Offering	Common Stock Offered Hereby	Common Stock Beneficially Owned After Completion of the Offering	Percentage of Outstanding Common Stock Beneficially Owned After Completion of the Offering(1)
Colony Capital Operating Company,				
LLC(2)(3)	47,987,552	47,936,489	51,063	*
NRF Red REIT Corp. (2)	3,075,623	3,075,623	0	*
NRF Holdco, LLC <sup>(2)(4)</sup>	3,537,045	3,537,045	0	*

\* Less than 1%.

(1) Based on 128,540,053 shares of common stock and 3,075,623 OP Units outstanding as of October 10, 2019.

(2) Colony Capital Operating Company, LLC ("CLNY OP") is the operating company of Colony Capital, Inc., a New York Stock Exchange publicly traded company and the parent of our Manager. NRF Red REIT Corp. and NRF Holdco, LLC are wholly-owned subsidiaries of CLNY OP.

(3) Includes an aggregate of 3,588,108 shares beneficially owned by the Manager, NRF Red REIT Corp. and NRF Holdco, LLC.

(4) Includes 3,075,623 shares beneficially owned by NRF Red REIT Corp.

## PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

We are registering the common stock covered by this prospectus to permit the selling stockholders to conduct public secondary trades of these securities from time to time after the date of this prospectus. We have been advised by the selling stockholders that the selling stockholders or pledgees, donees or transferees of, or other successors in interest to, the selling stockholders may sell all or a portion of the common stock beneficially owned by them and offered hereby from time to time either directly, or through underwriters, broker-dealers or agents, who may act solely as agents or who may acquire the common stock as principals or as both, and who may receive compensation in the form of discounts, commissions or concessions from the selling stockholders or from the purchasers of our common stock for whom they may act as agent (which compensation as to a particular broker-dealer may be less than or in excess of customary commissions).

We will not receive any of the proceeds from the sale of our common stock by the selling stockholders pursuant to this prospectus. We will bear the fees and expenses incurred in connection with our obligation to register the resale of the common stock. However, the selling stockholders will pay all underwriting discounts, commissions and agent's commissions, if any.

#### **Determination of Offering Price by Selling Stockholders**

The selling stockholders may offer their common stock pursuant to this prospectus from time to time at fixed prices, which may be changed, at prevailing market prices at the time of sale, at varying prices determined at the time of sale, or at negotiated prices. The prices will be determined by the market, by the selling stockholders or by agreement between the selling stockholders and underwriters or dealers.

The public price at which our common stock trade in the future might be below the prevailing market price at the time the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part becomes effective. In determining the prices at which the selling stockholders may offer their common stock from time to time pursuant to this prospectus, we expect selling stockholders to consider a number of factors in addition to prevailing market conditions, including:

- the information set forth in this prospectus and otherwise available to selling stockholders;
- the history of and prospects for our industry;
- an assessment of our management;
- our present operations;
- the trend of our revenues and earnings;
- our earnings prospects;
- the price of similar securities of generally comparable companies; and
- other factors deemed relevant.

## **Methods of Distribution**

The sales described in the preceding paragraphs may be effected in transactions:

- on any national securities exchange or quotation service on which our common stock are listed or quoted at the time of sale;
- in the over-the-counter market;
- in transactions (which may include underwritten transactions) otherwise than on such exchanges or services or in the over-the-counter market;
- block trades in which the broker-dealer will attempt to sell the stock as agent but may position and resell a portion of the block as principal to facilitate the transaction;



- through the writing of options whether the options are listed on an option exchange or otherwise;
- through the settlement of short sales (except that no selling stockholder may satisfy its obligations in connection with short sales or hedging transactions entered into before the effective date of the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part by delivering securities registered under this registration statement); or
- a combination of any such methods or any other method permitted by applicable law.

In connection with sales of our common stock, selling stockholders may enter into hedging transactions with broker-dealers. These broker-dealers may in turn engage in short sales of our common stock in the course of hedging their positions. The selling stockholders may also sell our common stock short and deliver our common stock to close out short positions, or loan or pledge our common stock to broker-dealers that in turn may sell the common stock.

The selling stockholders or their successors in interest may also enter into option or other transactions with broker-dealers that require the delivery by such broker-dealers of our common stock which may be resold thereafter pursuant to this prospectus if our common stock are delivered by the selling stockholders. However, if the common stock are to be delivered by the selling stockholders' successors in interest, we must file a prospectus supplement or an amendment to this registration statement under applicable provisions of the Securities Act amending the list of selling stockholders to include the successors in interest as selling stockholders under this prospectus.

Selling stockholders might not sell any, or all, of our common stock offered by them pursuant to this prospectus. In addition, we cannot assure you that a selling stockholder will not transfer our common stock by other means not described in this prospectus.

To the extent required, upon being notified by a selling stockholder that any arrangement has been entered into with any agent, underwriter or broker-dealer for the sale of our common stock through a block trade, special offering, exchange distribution or secondary distribution or a purchase of any agent, underwriter or broker-dealer(s), the name(s) of the selling stockholder(s) and of the participating agent, underwriter or broker-dealer(s), specific common stock to be sold, the respective purchase prices and public offering prices, any applicable commissions or discounts, and other facts material to the transaction will be set forth in a supplement to this prospectus or a post-effective amendment to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part, as appropriate.

The selling stockholders or their successors in interest may from time to time pledge or grant a security interest in some or all of the common stock, and, if the selling stockholders default in the performance of their secured obligation, the pledgees or secured parties may offer and sell such pledged common stock from time to time under this prospectus; however, in the event of a pledge or the default on the performance of a secured obligation by the selling stockholders, in order for the common stock to be sold under this registration statement, unless permitted by law, we must file an amendment to this registration statement under applicable provisions of the Securities Act amending the list of selling stockholders to include the pledgee, transferee, secured party or other successors in interest as selling stockholders under this prospectus.

In addition, any securities registered and offered pursuant to this prospectus that qualify for sale pursuant to Rule 144 or Rule 144A of the Securities Act may be sold under Rule 144 or Rule 144A rather than pursuant to this prospectus.

In order to comply with the securities laws of some states, our common stock may be sold in such states only through registered or licensed brokers or dealers.

The selling stockholders and any other person participating in such distribution will be subject to the applicable provisions of the Exchange Act. The Exchange Act rules include, without limitation, Regulation M, which may limit the timing of purchases and sales of any common stock by the selling stockholders and any such

other person. In addition, Regulation M of the Exchange Act may restrict the ability of any person engaged in the distribution of our common stocks to engage in market-making activities with respect to the particular stocks being distributed. All of the above may affect the marketability of our common stock and the ability of any person or entity to engage in market-making activities with respect to our common stock.

#### **Underwriting Discounts and Commissions, Indemnification and Expenses**

Brokers, dealers, underwriters or agents participating in the distribution of our common stock pursuant to this prospectus as agents may receive compensation in the form of commissions, discounts or concessions from the selling stockholders and/or purchasers of our common stock for whom such broker-dealers may act as agent, or to whom they may sell as principal, or both (which compensation as to a particular broker-dealer may be less than or in excess of customary commissions).

The selling stockholders and any brokers, dealers, agents or underwriters that participate with the selling stockholders in the distribution of our common stock pursuant to this prospectus may be deemed to be "underwriters" within the meaning of the Securities Act. In this case, any commissions received by these broker-dealers, agents or underwriters and any profit on the resale of our common stock purchased by them may be deemed to be underwriting commissions or discounts under the Securities Act. In addition, any profits realized by the selling stockholders may be deemed to be underwriting commissions. Neither we nor any selling stockholder can presently estimate the amount of such compensation. If a selling stockholder is deemed to be an underwriter, the selling stockholder may be subject to certain statutory liabilities including, but not limited to, Sections 11, 12 and 17 of the Securities Act and Rule 10b-5 under the Exchange Act. Selling stockholders who are deemed underwriters within the meaning of the Securities Act will be subject to the prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act. Selling stockholders who are registered broker-dealers or affiliates of registered-broker dealers may be deemed underwriters under the Securities Act.

Pursuant to a registration rights agreement between us and Colony Capital Operating Company, LLC and NRF Red REIT Corp., we have agreed to indemnify each selling stockholder, each person, if any, who controls a selling stockholder within the meaning of Section 15 of the Securities Act or Section 20 of the Exchange Act, and any of their officers, directors, members, managers, stockholders, partners, limited partners, agents, and employees, against specified liabilities arising under the Securities Act. Each selling stockholder has agreed to indemnify us and each of our directors and officers, and each person, if any, who controls us within the meaning of Section 15 of the Securities Act or Section 20 of the Exchange Act against specified liabilities arising under the Securities Act.

We have agreed, among other things, to bear all expenses, other than brokerage and sales commissions, fees and disbursements of the selling stockholders' counsel, accountants and other advisors, and any transfer taxes, in connection with the registration and sale of our common stock pursuant to this prospectus.

# LEGAL MATTERS

The validity of the securities offered by means of this prospectus and certain federal income tax matters have been passed upon for us by Hogan Lovells US LLP.

## EXPERTS

The consolidated financial statements of Colony Credit Real Estate, Inc. appearing in Colony Credit Real Estate, Inc.'s Annual Report (Form 10-K) for the year ended December 31, 2018 (including the schedules appearing therein), and the effectiveness of Colony Credit Real Estate, Inc.'s internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2018 have been audited by Ernst & Young LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, as set forth in their reports thereon, included therein, and incorporated herein by reference. Such consolidated financial statements are incorporated herein by reference in reliance upon such reports given on the authority of such firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

The audited financial statements of NorthStar Real Estate Income Trust, Inc. incorporated by reference in this prospectus and elsewhere in the registration statement to which this prospectus is a part have been so incorporated by reference in reliance upon the report of Grant Thornton LLP, independent registered public accountants, upon the authority of said firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

The audited financial statements of NorthStar Real Estate Income II, Inc. incorporated by reference in this prospectus and elsewhere in the registration statement to which this prospectus is a part have been so incorporated by reference in reliance upon the report of Grant Thornton LLP, independent registered public accountants, upon the authority of said firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

8,250,000 Shares



# **BrightSpire** Capital, Inc.

**Class A Common Stock** 

PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT

BofA Securities J.P. Morgan Deutsche Bank Securities Raymond James

August 10, 2021